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Flanagan, Georgia Marion, A Study of the Contributions 

of Kelley Ezell to Education Services Programs in the United 

States Air Force. Doctor of Education (Vocational-Technical 

Education), May, 1992, 196 pp., bibliography, 134 titles. 

This study concerns the contributions of Kelley Ezell 

to Air Force Education Services Programs and examines the 

impact of his educational leadership in developing the 

Education Services Program at Sheppard Air Force Base, 

Texas, into its current position as an officially recognized 

Air Force leader in program excellence. It determines the 

effects of his leadership on subsequent leaders in the 

Sheppard Education Services Center and identifies the 

systems and procedures which contribute most significantly 

to the Center's success. 

Primary data were examined using the historical 

research techniques of external and internal criticism. 

Data included official records and personal files of Kelley 

Ezell and subsequent Sheppard Education Services Officers; 

material from the files and archives of the. Sheppard 

Education Services Center; an unpublished biographical 

account of Kelley Ezell; government reports and other 

documents; and interviews with Ezell1s widow, former staff 

members, and professional associates. 



In Chapter II the historical development of Education 

Services Programs in the Air Force is reviewed. Kelley 

Ezell's early educational and occupational experiences are 

presented in Chapter III. Chapter IV describes how Ezell 

structured the development of Sheppard's Education Services 

Program from 1954 through the 1960s. 

Chapter V describes the development of Sheppard's 

Program during the 1970s as it gained official recognition 

as an acknowledged Air Force leader in all major educational 

program areas. Chapter VI examines the impact of Ezell's 

leadership on those who followed him by reviewing Sheppard's 

Program during the decade following his death. 

In Chapter VII, the summary, conclusions, and 

recommendations for further research are presented and 

Ezell's major contributions to Air Force Education Services 

Programs are summarized. They include: (1) pioneering 

basic skills programs for airmen; (2) developing the Air 

Force's most successful Education Services Program; (3) 

providing 112 adopted suggestions twenty-eight of which were 

implemented Air Force or Department of Defense-wide; (4) 

developing future Air Force educational leaders through his 

staff-development program; and (5) sharing his expertise 

through presentations at Major Command, Air Force, and 

Department of Defense educational conferences. 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

Over the past several decades, career-long learning has 

evolved as a major educational concept. In no segment of 

our society has recognition of the need for lifelong, 

career-related education been more evident than in the 

United States Armed Services in general and the Air Force in 

particular. 

The primary mission of the Air Force is the defense of 

our nation. It serves as a deterrent to aggression and 

contributes to protecting the interests of the nation 

throughout the world. Skilled, highly trained, well-

educated manpower is absolutely essential if this mission is 

to be accomplished. 

A major means toward the end of acquiring, developing, 

and retaining the required manpower skills is inservice 

educational development. Air Force Regulation 213-1 

provides the mission statement for Air Force Education 

Services Programs: 

This program provides Air Force personnel, Air 
Force Reserve, and Air National Guard personnel in 
the Selected Reserve with educational opportuni-
ties to develop the background essential to 
meeting the immediate and long range needs of the 
Air Force and of the Nation. The continuing 
development of responsive voluntary educational 
programs also is essential to maintaining a public 



image which will support the attractiveness of the 
Air Force in personnel procurement and retention 
(14, p.l). 

A study of the development of a highly successful Air 

Force Education Services Program at Sheppard Air Force Base, 

Texas, under the leadership of a pioneer Air Force Education 

Services Officer, should provide an example of the evolution 

of a responsive voluntary educational program. It should 

also provide a perspective for developing a better 

understanding of the Air Force Education Services 

profession. 

Statement of the Problem 

The problem of this study concerns the contributions of 

Kelley Ezell to Education Services Programs throughout the 

Air Force and the development of the Education Services 

Program at Sheppard Air Force Base, Texas, under his 

leadership. 

Purposes of the Study 

The purposes of the study are (1) to trace the 

development of the Education Services Program at Sheppard 

Air Force Base, Texas, from May, 1954, when Kelley Ezell 

became the first civilian Base Education Officer, to its 

current position as a recognized Air Force leader in program 

excellence, (2) to examine the effects of Ezell's 

educational leadership on subsequent leaders in the Sheppard 

Education Services Center, (3) to identify the systems, 



practices, and procedures established in the Sheppard 

Education Services Center which contribute significantly to 

its success, and (4) to determine and analyze the 

contributions of Kelley Ezell to Education Services 

throughout the Air Force. 

Research Questions 

To achieve the purposes of this study, answers to the 

following research questions were sought: 

1. What were the major events in the development of 

the Education Services Program at Sheppard Air Force Base? 

2. What were the major contributions of Kelley Ezell 

to the development of the Sheppard Air Force Base Education 

Services Program? 

3. What impact has Ezell's educational leadership had 

on subsequent managers of the Education Services Program at 

Sheppard Air Force Base? 

4. What systems and procedures implemented in the 

Sheppard Education Services Program contribute most 

significantly to its success? 

5. What impact has Ezell's administration had on Air 

Force Education Services Programs? 

Background and Significance of the Study 

In today's all-volunteer Air Force, Education Services 

Programs play a vital role in enabling Air Force personnel 

to accomplish their mission. Studies have shown a strong 



positive relationship exists between Education Services and 

the Air Force's three R's—Recruitment, Readiness, and 

Retention (3, 10, 12, 13). Improving educational programs 

and making them ever more responsive to changing Air Force 

needs is the increasingly challenging task of the Air Force 

Education Services Officer. 

At the request of the Director for Education Policy, 

Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense, a major study 

was performed in an effort to quantify the value of the 

Education Services Tuition Assistance Program in its 

contribution to readiness. The primary purpose of the study 

was to discover the relationship between participation in 

the Tuition Assistance Program and two key service 

objectives—professional development and retention. The 

study used promotions as an indicator of professional 

development and continued service in the military over a 

period of time as a measure of retention. Controlled, 

multivariate analyses were used to examine the relations 

between Tuition Assistance participation and these outcomes. 

Four hundred Education Offices were involved in furnishing 

data from the education files of 71,369 military members 

(3). 

Based on the evidence in the study, participation in 

the Tuition Assistance Program seemed clearly to contribute 

to the military goal of readiness. It assisted Service 

members in acquiring and upgrading work-related skills. 



Participation was also found to be strongly related to 

retention for both enlisted personnel and officers. 

Further, it was found to be strongly associated with 

promotions for enlisted personnel. The study also indicated 

that the greatest proportional participation in voluntary 

education programs occurred in the Air Force, where 

participation was significantly higher than that of any 

other service (3). 

The major Air Force educational system is the Community 

College of the Air Force (CCAF) which provides a worldwide, 

multi-campus community college for enlisted Air Force 

personnel. Providing academic advisement and counseling and 

arranging for tuition assistance or Veterans Administration 

funding for CCAF students comprise a major workload for Air 

Force Education Services counselors with this effort being 

recognized as increasingly important with each passing year. 

Through CCAF, airmen are given the opportunity to earn an 

Associate of Applied Science Degree by combining credits 

earned through accredited Air Force technical training with 

related off-duty study in local colleges and universities on 

or near Air Force installations. All airmen are now 

automatically registered with CCAF upon completion of basic 

training giving it the largest enrollment of any community 

college in the country. Last fiscal year (1990), 9,249 

airmen were awarded associate degrees through CCAF (7, 8). 



In a study conducted by Major Donny R. Jones while a 

graduate student at the Air Command and Staff College, it 

was found that the relationship which existed between early 

promotions of Air Force Non-Commissioned Officers (NCOs) and 

being registered in CCAF degree programs was statistically 

significant. The study also showed that it was the benefit 

of the education program and resulting testing ability which 

enhanced promotion potential, not the mere act of 

registering with CCAF (10). 

In a later study, Major Gregory J. Niemiec (12) sought 

to replicate and expand Jones' study to determine the effect 

of CCAF participation on enlisted promotions in selected 

career fields. The conclusions and findings verified 

Niemiec's research hypothesis that "NCOs in selected Air 

Force Specialty Codes (AFSCs) who participate in CCAF are 

more likely to be promoted early to Master Sergeant than 

late." Furthermore, most AFSCs showed strong association 

between CCAF participation and early promotion (p. 27). 

Community College of the Air Force officials survey 

graduates and supervisors of graduates from their April 

graduating class each year. These surveys serve as a major 

tool in assessing how well the College accomplishes its 

mission. They also provide an assessment of the service 

being provided by Education Services staffs. 

Of the 4,361 surveys mailed to graduates of the April 

1990 class, 1,715 were returned for a 40% return rate. 



Overall, the results of the survey were very positive with 

83.2% of the respondents indicating CCAF was important in 

developing the professional enlisted corps; 65.1% indicating 

their CCAF degree was helpful in improving supervisory 

skills; 91.9% agreeing that CCAF enhances education of 

enlisted personnel; and 88.1% feeling the Education Services 

staffs met their needs by providing information and 

counseling needed to complete their degrees (13). 

As part of the same study, surveys were mailed to 4,361 

supervisors of April 1990 graduates. One thousand, three 

hundred-sixty nine surveys were returned for a 31% return 

rate. The survey asked supervisors to rate how well their 

CCAF graduates performed as compared to non-graduates. Of 

the supervisors responding, 73.7% rated the graduates as 

performing better than non-graduates. Further, 76.8% rated 

the graduates higher than the non-graduates in technical 

competence; 78.9% rated the quality of work performed by 

graduates higher; 78.1% rated the writing skills of 

graduates higher; 78.7% rated the oral communication skills 

of graduates higher; 7 5.4% rated the graduates higher in 

professionalism; and 82.2% rated the graduates higher on 

overall on-the-job performance. Overall, the values 

continued to indicate that the majority of supervisors of 

CCAF graduates considered the graduates to have better job 

skills than non-graduates (13). 
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For several years, Air Force personnel have been tasked 

with continuing to accomplish the mission effectively with 

fewer and fewer people and lower expenditure of funds. 

Doing more with less has come to be the challenge. This has 

had and will continue to have a major impact on Air Force 

Education Services. With the long range plan calling for 

continued diminution of the size of the Air Force without an 

equal reduction in the size of the mission, the need for a 

better educated, more professional force becomes 

increasingly essential to performing the Air Force mission. 

Education Services managers will be charged with the task of 

providing continually better educational programs and 

services for Air Force personnel. This will be particularly 

evident in relation to increased counseling support for 

enlisted members pursuing CCAF degree programs. 

Historical studies about the development of exemplary 

educational programs for the military under the leadership 

of outstanding Education Services Officers may make an 

important contribution to research involved in improving 

education programs for Air Force members. This study of an 

Air Force educational pioneer, Kelley Ezell, and the 

pacesetting program he developed at Sheppard Air Force Base, 

Texas, should be very useful to those currently serving in 

leadership positions in Air Force Education Services. It 

should prove particularly beneficial for junior Education 



Services Officers who should have strong interests in 

developing their own programs. 

Review of Literature on Historical 

Research and Design 

Historical research can assist educators in solving 

future problems by studying past experiences and building 

upon knowledge gained from them. It involves the systematic 

search for facts relating to the historian's questions about 

the past. "By studying the past, the educational historian 

hopes to achieve better understanding of present 

institutions, practices, and problems in education" (4, 

p. 800). 

The task of the historical researcher lies in 

systematically locating, evaluating, and interpreting 

evidence available for understanding the past. The goal is 

to "show what may be contributed by past experience to a 

greater understanding of present situations and what might 

happen in the future"(l, p. 283). 

Best (2) explains how man uses history to understand 

the past and to try to better understand the present in 

light of past developments and events. He notes: 

Historical analysis may be directed toward an 
individual, an idea, a movement, or an institu-
tion. However, none of these objects of historical 
observation can be considered in isolation. No man 
can be subjected to historical investigation without 
consideration of his interaction with the ideas, 
movements, or institutions of his times. The 
focus merely determines the point of emphasis 
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toward which the historian directs his attention 
(p.340). 

Charles (5) points out the similarities between 

historical and descriptive research. Both describe the 

status of people, situations, conditions, and events 

although historical research is concerned with the past 

while descriptive research is concerned with the present. 

He notes that both may suggest cause and effect, but neither 

can prove it. He also notes that both can provide 

information which is useful in making educated guesses about 

why things happened as they did. 

Borg and Gall (4) describe the differences between 

historical research and other types of educational research. 

They note that the historian "discovers" data through the 

use of historical sources as opposed to other types of 

educational research wherein the researcher "creates" data 

by making observations and administering tests in order to 

describe events and present performance. They also outline 

the essential steps in conducting historical research which 

consist of defining the problems or questions to be 

investigated, searching for the sources of historical facts, 

summarizing and evaluating the historical sources, and 

presenting the pertinent facts within an interpretive frame 

work (p. 801). 

Researchers have considerably more freedom in 

presenting historical research than when presenting other 
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types of educational research. According to Good and Scates 

(9), "There is more than one way of writing effective 

history, and, as may be expected, historians have no more 

agreed among themselves on the literary aspects of 

historical writing than on theories of investigation" 

(p. 225). 

Best (2) notes that the historian is permitted more 

freedom when writing a research report than other research 

reporters and "is not condemned to a bald, plain, 

unattractive style." However, he warns against 

embellishments becoming a first aim and also admonishes 

against their use being allowed to distort or hide the truth 

(p. 355). 

Borg and Gall (4) provide a succinct description of the 

presentation of historical research: 

The organization of the historical research disserta-
tion does not usually follow the chapter outline of 
other types of educational research dissertations. 
Reports of historical research have no standard 
format. The particular problem or topic investigated 
determines how the presentation of findings will be 
organized (p. 825). 

In discussing the methodologic approach to the writing 

of history, Christy (6) emphasizes the scrutiny to which 

data must be subjected prior to being considered for use. 

She notes, "historical data must pass the tests of validity 

and reliability in a process as carefully prescribed as that 

delineated for any other form of research" (p. 190). 
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McGrath (11) points out that historical research is 

much more than the accumulation of data. He notes, "The 

method of historical inquiry consists of ordered rules and 

procedures which serve as guides for the collection of 

evidence for the arrangement of the known facts in causal or 

functional relationships and for the articulation of this 

evidence in a report form" (p. 109). 

Historians urge the use of history to illuminate the 

present and to utilize the past for solutions to 

contemporary problems. "If history is to be more than an 

almanac or chronicle of the unique events of the past, it 

has definite obligations to stress functional use of 

evidence and possibilities for applying its data to current 

issues and problems" (9, p. 174). 

By utilizing careful research methodology, the study of 

the development of the Education Services Program at 

Sheppard Air Force Base, Texas, under the leadership of 

Kelley Ezell can contribute to the knowledge of the military 

education profession. By stressing the functional use of 

the evidence obtained, strong possibilities exist for 

applying its data to current issues and problems faced by 

Air Force education professionals. 

Methods and Procedures 

The data for this study were gained by utilizing a 

systematic inquiry of primary and secondary sources. These 
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sources provided information used to determine facts related 

to the educational contributions of Kelley Ezell and to the 

development of Sheppard's Education Services Program. 

Primary sources were utilized whenever available. 

Primary sources are described as eyewitness accounts 

reported by an actual observer or participant in the event. 

Types of primary sources include but are not limited to 

official records and other documentary materials, oral 

testimony, and relics. Secondary sources are described as 

the reports of a person who conveys the testimony of an 

actual witness of, or participant in, an event. The person 

serving as a secondary source was not on the scene of the 

event, but merely reports what the person who was there said 

or wrote (2 ). 

According to Good and Scates (9), "Along with reading 

the original sources, visitation of place of origin enhances 

the vitality of history, whether the problem deals with a 

person, a people, or a movement" (p. 185). Much of the data 

for this study was gathered at the place of origin—the 

Education Services Center at Sheppard Air Force Base, Texas. 

The most commonly used types of historical sources are 

written or printed materials which are usually called 

documents. Documents include business records, reports, 

institutional files, newspapers, periodicals, diaries, 

memoirs, memos, and other similar materials. They may be 

hand-written or printed, published or unpublished, and they 
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may have been prepared for public or private use. Some 

documents were prepared intentionally to serve as a 

historical record and others were prepared for another 

purpose with no thought that at a later time they might be 

used as a historical record. The former are called 

intentional documents and the latter unpremeditated 

documents (4). Extensive use of documents was made in 

conducting the research included in this study. 

Quantitative records are categorized as a separate type 

of historical source by some historians and as a subtype of 

a document by others. Compilations of numerical data 

provide a valuable source of facts, and historians are 

making increased use of computers in analyzing the large 

amounts of numerical data that are available for answering 

certain historical questions (4). Quantitative records 

enable objective evaluations to be made of the success or 

lack of success of Air Force Education Services Programs. 

They were invaluable in conducting the proposed study. 

Oral records afford another important historical 

source. Historians can conduct oral interviews of persons 

who have participated in or witnessed events of potential 

historical significance (4). 

The historical sources used in this study were 

identified as either primary or secondary, and all were 

examined in accordance with principles of historical 

criticism. Each document and interview statement was 
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critically tested in an effort to determine its degree of 

truth. Each source was evaluated in terms of internal and 

external criticism. 

External (or lower) criticism is concerned with whether 

the evidence being considered is authentic. After 

establishing the authenticity of the piece of evidence, the 

historical investigator proceeds to internal (or higher) 

criticism in which the worth of the evidence is evaluated. 

Internal criticism establishes the reliability of the source 

(1). 

To determine origin and authenticity of the documents, 

each was analyzed using external criticism. In an effort to 

preclude errors, original documents were used in virtually 

all instances, and care was taken to determine authorship 

and date of all documents. Internal criticism was used in 

analyzing the data to establish the reliability of the 

sources. Positive criticism was used to determine what the 

document was really saying and whether the statement meant 

what it said. Negative criticism was used to determine the 

trustworthiness of the data. 

After the historical sources used in the study were 

evaluated, the usefulness of the sources in answering the 

research questions was determined. The types of primary 

data examined included: 

6. Official records and personal papers of Kelley 

Ezell 



16 

7. Official records and files of the Education 

Services Branch, Sheppard Air Force Base, Texas 

8. Interviews with the widow, former staff members, 

and associates of Kelley Ezell 

9. Business correspondence of Ezell while Base 

Education Officer at Sheppard Air Force Base and 

correspondence of subsequent Education Officers 

10. Historical reports of the Sheppard Education 

Services Program 

11. Inspection Reports of the Sheppard Education 

Services Program by official Air Force Inspection Teams 

12. Air Force Education Services Program regulations 

and directives 

13. Bulletins and catalogs of the Community College of 

the Air Force, the United States Armed Forces Institute, and 

the Defense Activity for Non-Traditional Educational Support 

14. Letters and directives of Air Force Education 

Services officials and other Air Force and Department of 

Defense officials 

10. Performance reports of Sheppard Air Force Base 

Education Services Officers and other staff members of the 

Education Services Program 

15. Nominations of Sheppard's Education Services Pro-

gram for U.S. Air Force awards 

16. American Council on Education publications 
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17. Annual Sheppard Air Force Base Education Services 

Plans 

18. Log books, Education Services Program 

19. Reports of professional education conferences and 

workshops 

20. News articles from the base and local newspapers 

Much of the above data was found in the archives and 

files of the Education Services Center at Sheppard and in 

the personal papers and files of Ezell, the researcher, and 

the current Sheppard Education Services Officer. Interviews 

were conducted with primary sources who have first-hand 

knowledge of Sheppard's Education Services Program and of 

Ezell's contributions to the development of that program. 

The interviews were structured to gain as much insight as 

possible about the people and events related to the 

educational career of Kelley Ezell. The questions utilized 

in the interviews are included in Appendix A. Format for 

recording data from the interviews is shown in Appendix B. 

Definition of Terms 

To clarify the terminology used in this study, the 

following definitions are provided: 

Air Force Education Services Program (ESP^: The Air 

Force Education Services Program provides on-base academic 

and vocational educational opportunities and professional 

guidance counseling service for all eligible personnel. 
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Programs range from basic skill levels through graduate 

university study. 

Air Training Command (ATC): With headquarters at 

Randolph Air Force Base, Texas, ATC is responsible for 

recruiting, basic military training, technical and flying 

training, and officer commissioning programs. Air Training 

Command currently consists of 13 bases. Five (Chanute, 

Goodfellow, Keesler, Lowry, and Sheppard) are designated as 

technical training centers, one is a military training 

center, six are pilot training bases, and one a navigator 

training base. It also includes the U.S. Air Force Reserve 

Officer Training Corps, the Community College of the Air 

Force, and the Joint Military Medical Command. 

Defense Activity for Non-Traditional Educational 

Support (DANTES): Established as a Department of Defense 

agency after the United States Armed Forces Institute 

closed, DANTES furnishes correspondence courses through 

participating colleges and universities and extensive 

testing and support services to service members of all 

branches of the armed services worldwide. 

Education Services Branch: The organizational unit on 

each Air Force installation charged with the responsibility 

of providing the Education Services Program for that base. 

Education Services Center: The physical facility on 

each installation used to house the Education Services 

Branch. 
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Frank Kellev Ezell (also known as F. Kellev Ezell. 

Frank K. Ezell. F. K. Ezell, and Kellev Ezell): At birth, 

he was named Frank Kelley Ezell. His family and friends 

called him Kelley, and he always introduced himself as 

Kelley Ezell. His official military record reflects his 

name as Frank K. Ezell. When he began his civil service 

career, he continued to use Frank K. Ezell for his official 

records and signature block; however, he signed his name, F. 

K. Ezell, above the signature block. Outside of official 

government records, he utilized F. Kelley Ezell as his 

official signature. When Building 402 was named for him 

following his death, his family requested the name, F. 

Kelley Ezell Personnel Center, be utilized for the official 

building name. 

Sheppard Technical Training Center (STTC). Sheppard Air 

Force Base (SAFB), Texas: Several names may be 

appropriately utilized for identifying this installation--

Sheppard Technical Training Center, Sheppard Air Force Base, 

or, simply, Sheppard. It is the most diverse of the 

technical training centers in ATC. Its training programs 

are administered by the 3700th Technical Training Wing, the 

3790th Medical Service Training Wing, the 3785th Field 

Training Wing, and the 80th Flying Training Wing, which 

conducts the Euro-NATO Joint Jet Pilot Training Program in a 

cooperative arrangement with NATO allied forces. 
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United States Armed Forces Institute (USAFI): 

Established in 1941 as the United States Army Institute, it 

was renamed in 1943. Through USAFI, correspondence courses 

and high school and college level tests (for credit) were 

provided to service personnel of all branches of the armed 

forces at military installations located worldwide. It was 

disestablished in 1974. 

Organization of Paper 

The purposes of this study are to determine the 

contributions of Kelley Ezell to Air Force Education 

Services Programs and to examine the impact of his 

educational leadership during the development of the 

Education Services Program at Sheppard Air Force Base, 

Texas. The systems, practices, and procedures established 

in the Sheppard- Education Services Center which contribute 

most significantly to its success are identified, and the 

major events which occurred during the development of the 

Sheppard Program are reported. Primary sources were used as 

the basis for the data reported, and the techniques of 

internal and external criticism were used to examine the 

data. 

The following organizational format is utilized for 

this study. Chapter I provides the introduction. The 

problem is stated, the purposes described, and the research 

questions given. The background and significance of the 
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study are provided and the literature on historical research 

and design reviewed. Methods and procedures used in the 

study are discussed, terms are defined, and organizational 

format outlined. 

Chapter II reviews the literature covering the 

historical development of Education Services Programs in the 

United States Air Force. Chapter III describes the early 

educational and occupational experiences of Kelley Ezell in 

order to clarify those influences on his later life. 

Chapter IV describes how Ezell structured the development of 

Sheppard's Education Services Program during its early, 

formative years. Chapter V presents data describing the 

development of Sheppard's Program during the 1970s as it 

gained official recognition as an acknowledged Air Force 

leader in all major educational program areas. Chapter VI 

examines the impact of Ezell's leadership on those who 

followed him by reviewing what happened to Sheppard's 

Education Services Program during the decade following his 

death. It also identifies and describes the key systems and 

procedures'developed by Ezell which are still utilized in 

the Sheppard Center and which are believed by staff members 

to contribute most heavily to its success. Chapter VII 

presents the summary of the study, major findings, 

conclusions, and recommendations for further research. 
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CHAPTER II 

HISTORICAL BACKGROUND OF AIR FORCE EDUCATION PROGRAMS 

AND REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE 

Introduction 

In order to view the development of the education 

program at Sheppard from the proper perspective, a general 

understanding of the history of education programs within 

the Air Force is necessary. This chapter will review the 

history of the Air Force Education Services Program as it 

has evolved from a "nice-to-have" support service into the 

mission-essential element that it is today. 

Background 

During the first fifty years of our national history, 

only a few persons, such as Benjamin Franklin, appeared to 

recognize the need for a practical component of education. 

It was during this period, however, that Americans were 

awakening to the need for education and embarking upon the 

great American experiment of attempting to educate all of 

her people (4). 

During the next fifty years, 1826-1876, the conviction 

developed in America of the need to provide a general 

education for all. It was also during this period that the 

first organized attempts at vocational education appeared. 
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The first significant federal vocational education 

legislation was implemented when the Morrill Act was signed 

by President Lincoln on July 2, 1861. This legislation 

provided vocational education at the college level by 

providing public lands to establish colleges for the benefit 

of agriculture and the mechanical arts (4). 

By the end of the Civil War, members of Congress also 

recognized the need for the provision of education for 

members of the Armed Forces. In 1866, during Session I of 

the Thirty-Ninth Congress, the following provision for 

education for enlisted personnel in the Armed Forces was 

made: 

Whenever troops are serving at any post, garrison or 
permanent camp, there shall be established a school 
where all enlisted men may be provided with instruction 
in the common English branches of education, and 
especially in the history of the United States. . . . 
and it shall be the duty of the post or garrison 
commander to cause to be set apart a suitable room or 
building for school and religious purposes (10, 
p. 336). 

During the next fifty years, the vocational education 

age emerged with vocational education as we know it today 

having its beginning. Legislative bills which would serve 

as forerunners of the Smith-Hughes Act of 1917 were 

introduced by Senator Hoke Smith of Georgia in December, 

1915, and by Representative Dudley M. Hughes of Georgia in 

February, 1916. With Congress overwhelmed with problems 

connected with the World War being fought in Europe, 

ultimate passage of the Smith-Hughes Act was delayed. 
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Differences between the Senate and House bills were 

ultimately resolved, and President Wilson signed the bill on 

February 23, 1917, to become effective July 1, 1917. The 

bill provided for the promotion of vocational education in 

agriculture and the trades and industries, provided for 

cooperation with the States in the preparation of vocational 

teachers, and appropriated money for such education. 

Sixteen days after the bill was signed, the first Federal 

Board for Vocational Education was established with Charles 

A. Prosser appointed as director (4). 

It was during this same period that Congress passed 

additional legislation providing for vocational education in 

the military. In 1916, the Sixty-fourth Congress made the 

following provision: 

In addition to military training, soldiers while in the 
active service shall hereafter be given the opportunity 
to study and receive instruction upon educational lines 
of such character as to increase their military 
efficiency and enable them to return to civil life 
better equipped for industrial, commercial, and general 
business occupations. Civilian teachers may be 
employed to aid the Army officers in giving such 
instruction,and part of this instruction may consist of 
vocational education in agriculture or the mechanic 
arts. The Secretary of War shall have the power at all 
times to suspend, increase, or decrease the amount of 
such instruction offered as may in his judgement be 
consistent with the requirement of military instruction 
and service of the soldiers (11, p. 186). 

Modern educational programs in the Armed Services were 

outgrowths of World War I which focused attention on the 

tremendous need for some type of literacy education for 

service members. As many as twenty-five percent of the 
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members were incapable of reading and writing. Although 

little was done to correct this deficiency or to develop 

educational programs during the wartime period, the 

educational problems encountered during World War I proved 

invaluable in laying the groundwork for a similar, but 

vastly expanded experience in World War II (4). 

In December, 1941, the United States Army Institute was 

established. In 1943, it was subsequently renamed the 

United States Armed Forces Institute (USAFI). Through 

USAFI, correspondence courses and high school and college 

level testing (for credit) were provided to servicemen of 

many educational levels worldwide (24). 

During World War II, the increased need for qualified 

manpower to fill the many positions requiring special skills 

within the service placed a great deal of emphasis on 

developing training programs. For the most part, these 

needs were met by specific courses aimed at satisfying the 

particular skills required. Concerned with the relation of 

educational experiences gained through military technical 

training to civilian education, the American Council on 

Education undertook several studies and activities to assist 

educational institutions in evaluating the educational 

experiences of Service personnel (2). 

In 1946, these activities culminated in the publication 

A Guide to the Evaluation of Education Experiences in the 

Armed Services (ACE Guide). Copies were made available by 
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the Veterans Administration (VA) to all secondary and higher 

education institutions in the country. The 1946 ACE Guide, 

as well as subsequent revisions, would become the primary 

instruments utilized by education officials for evaluating 

service experiences for award of educational credit (2). 

Since 1976, these guides have been published every two 

years and now consist of three volumes. However, since the 

Community College of the Air Force became fully accredited 

by the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools in 1976, 

the Air Force section of the Guide is quite brief. The ACE 

recommendation for Air Force courses suggests that they be 

accepted in transfer from CCAF just as from any other 

regionally accredited institution. Only the other service 

branches now require lengthy evaluations by the American 

Council on Education (3). 

After World War II, the military began to look more 

broadly at education as a potentially excellent retention 

device rather than training exclusively related to specific 

Air Force job classifications. Department of Defense-wide 

Education Services Program goals were established, and off-

duty course completions increased at a rapid pace. Tuition 

assistance was established in 1947 for military personnel 

participating in accredited programs on an off-duty basis. 

The service member paid twenty-five percent of the tuition 

while the Air Force paid the other seventy-five percent. 

While the Air Force became a separate service branch in 
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September, 1947, it continued to offer a joint education 

program with the Army until 1949 (26). 

During the next two decades, a steady growth of 

educational programs occurred. In the Air Force, education 

programs evolved from correspondence courses and group study 

classes offered through USAFI to on-base courses offered by 

civilian colleges and universities. Civilian institutions 

across the country began to offer their services to the 

military. By 1969, over 200 collegiate institutions offered 

on-base programs on Air Force installations (26). 

National focus on educational issues and subsequent 

legislation enacted during the 60's contributed heavily to 

advancement of education programs in the Air Force. After 

John F. Kennedy was elected president, he focused heavy 

attention on the area of vocational education. In 1961, the 

White House announced the appointment of the Panel of 

Consultants on Vocational Education—the first national 

advisory panel. The Panel's report, "Education for a 

Changing World of Work," would serve as impetus for 

tremendously significant legislation—The Vocational 

Education Act of 1962 (4). 

Another extremely significant piece of legislation was 

the Veterans Readjustment Benefits Act of 1966 which 

provided hundreds of thousands of Vietnam-era veterans and 

active duty service members the opportunity to receive 

assistance when enrolling in colleges and universities. 
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Active duty members received 100% reimbursement of tuition 

and fees when attending colleges while still on active duty. 

Service members were assisted in program planning, course 

selection, and accomplishment of necessary paperwork by Air 

Force Education Services advisors and by representatives of 

on-base colleges (25). 

The educational policies within the Armed Forces are 

authorized and governed by Department of Defense (DOD) 

Directive 1322.8 which is entitled, Off-Duty Educational 

Programs for Military Personnel (23). The revised version 

of the directive published Hay 1, 1967, directed "the 

provision of a professional guidance program." Further, it 

mandated that all active duty military personnel be provided 

educational counseling at the first duty station. 

Specifically, it called for the following: 

At his first duty station after completion of initial 
training, each individual will be interviewed by a 
member of the education staff. His educational 
background will be reviewed and he will be counseled on 
his educational development. He will be fully informed 
of educational opportunities available in Service 
including methods of securing credit from civilian 
educational institutions for military schooling and 
experience (p.3). 

The DOD Directive was to become effective July 1, 1967. 

It would require Air Force policies to be adjusted 

accordingly. In a June 13, 1967, letter to all major Air 

Force Command Education Directors, Headquarters, Air Force 

officials acknowledged that the provision of a professional 

guidance program would constitute a new requirement. The 
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letter noted that the Air Force had provided broad 

educational advisement services for many years but had never 

claimed to offer professional guidance. It was also 

acknowledged that provision of professional guidance implied 

that the Education Center Staff include a professionally 
t 

qualified guidance counselor for the guidance, counseling, 

and advisement aspects of the program. It also recognized 

the fact that provision of a professional guidance program 

might have manpower implications. Full compliance with the 

new directive was not expected as of the implementation date 

of July 1, 1967; however positive progress toward full 

compliance was expected and would be monitored by commands 

and reported to Headquarters, United States Air Force (12). 

Later in 1967, DOD officials contracted with System 

Development Corporation to conduct a study to determine if 

the DOD policies were being implemented correctly, if 

financial resources were being wisely spent, and what effect 

DOD policies were having on education programs in the 

services. The study included 237 Air Force installations 

and 972 Education Services personnel (24). 

The study found that the Air Force was the only service 

with a designated career field for education and training; 

however, even in the Air Force, it was found that sixty-

seven percent of the Education Services personnel surveyed 

had no civilian counseling experience. Only nine of those 

surveyed held counselor certificates (24). 
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The study determined that preparation for a career in 

or out of the service was greatly enhanced when an 

individual had sound guidance from an experienced 

professional counselor. It also concluded that guidance and 

counseling for individual servicemen was in paraprofessional 

hands. The result made counseling a service that was not 

available even if a person needed it except in a very small 

number of adequately staffed facilities (24). 

One of the relatively few installations with 

professional guidance service available was Sheppard Air 

Force Base. In October, 1967, with the encouragement and 

approval of Sheppard's Base Education Officer, one of the 

Sheppard educational advisors appealed her civil service 

grade which at that time was GS-7, Education Advisor. The 

appeal was made on the basis that she was a professional 

counselor holding Texas Counselor Certification and that she 

was providing the DOD directed professional counseling 

service—not simply educational advisement—to participants 

in the Sheppard program. The Chief of Sheppard's Civilian 

Personnel Division supported the appeal. After careful 

investigation by the Civil Service Commission, Sheppard was 

authorized to upgrade the position to GS-9, Guidance 

Counselor, effective February 11, 1968. This position thus 

became the first GS-1710-9, Guidance Counselor, position in 

Air Force Education Services. Subsequently, the other two 

GS-7, Education Advisors, at Sheppard appealed their civil 
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service grades. Their appeals were upheld, and their 

positions were upgraded to GS-1710-9, Guidance Counselor, in 

June of 1968 (13). 

As a result of the DOD study and subsequent actions, 

Congress gave DOD a basic authorization for guidance 

counselors in 1971. The Air Force specifically identified a 

need for and received 260 guidance counselor positions which 

were ultimately called, "Project Volunteer Counselors." At 

the request of Headquarters, USAP Education Services 

officials, Sheppard's Base Education Officer was sent to the 

Pentagon to assist in developing the job description and 

hiring criteria for the "Project Volunteer Counselors." 

Ultimately, the job description initially used for the 

Sheppard guidance counselor positions became the common job 

description for the guidance counselor positions to be hired 

Air Force wide (26). Providing professional guidance 

counselors at all Air Force installations was to play a 

major part in the dramatic improvement of educational 

programs in the Air Force. 

The Next Decade 

During the next ten years, the tremendous growth of 

Education Services Programs in the Air Force and the impact 

of that growth upon the overall well-being of the service 

member and ultimately, the nation, was nothing less than 

remarkable. The 260 civilian guidance counselors authorized 
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for the Air Force in 1971 were to have a profound impact 

upon this growth (26). 

However, insofar as Air Force education was concerned, 

the single most significant educational event of the decade 

grew out of a meeting in February, 1971, when 

representatives of the U.S. Air Force Academy, Air 

University, and Air Training Command met to explore ways of 

increasing benefits to the Air Force and the nation by means 

of improved educational programs for Air Force enlisted 

personnel. Out of this meeting evolved the concept of the 

Community College of the Air Force (CCAF). The college was 

officially activated in April, 1971, at Randolph Air Force 

Base, Texas. The first registration was processed May 16, 

1972, and the first Career Education Certificate, the 

college's first credential, was awarded August 23, 1972. On 

December 12, 1973, CCAF became an accredited member of the 

Southern Association of Colleges and Schools' Commission on 

Occupational Education Institutions (SACS COEI). On 

December 10, 1975, CCAF received a five-year reaffirmation 

of accreditation. Colonel John Phipps served as CCAF's 

first president (22). 

The fundamental premise in CCAF's development was that 

existing Air Force courses and those available from civilian 

colleges and universities through Air Force Education 

Services Programs could be merged into coherent, career-

related study programs. The central purpose of CCAF was to 
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offer Air Force enlisted people educational opportunities 

which would provide for increased occupational competence, 

afford personal recognition within the Air Force as evidence 

by promotions and increased responsibilities, and to afford 

recognition from society appropriate to the educational 

accomplishments represented by an associate degree (21). 

In 1976, the U.S. Congress gave CCAF the authority to 

confer the associate degree. This authority was provided in 

Public Law 94-361, signed by the President on July 14, 1976. 

The authority was contingent upon the approval of the 

Commissioner of Education, which he gave on January 13, 

1977, based upon the recommendations of an on-site 

evaluation team of the U.S. Office of Education at Randolph 

Air Force Base, Texas, and a public hearing in Washington, 

D.C. The first associate degrees were awarded in the next 

graduating class in April, 1977. The college was also 

relocated in 1977 to Lackland Air Force Base, Texas (21). 

Having been granted the authority to award associate 

degrees, CCAF applied for accreditation by the Commission on 

Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools 

and was subsequently accepted as a candidate in June, 1978. 

The following year, the administrative center of the college 

was moved into facilities designated exclusively for its 

work at Maxwell Air Force Base in Alabama. The college 

continued to operate as a unit of Air Training Command 

reporting directly to the Air Training Command Commander. 
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In 1980, having completed work on its candidacy, CCAF was 

accredited by the Commission on Colleges (22). 

The CCAF educational system provides a worldwide, 

multi-campus community college for enlisted Air Force 

personnel. In addition to its administration center at 

Maxwell Air Force Base, the CCAF system includes a worldwide 

network of Air Force technical education schools and 

professional military schools. Air Force Education Services 

guidance counselors provide students with academic guidance. 

Civilian colleges, primarily through courses offered in on-

base programs, provide most of the general education courses 

needed to fulfill CCAF degrees. 

Along with the authorization of 260 civilian guidance 

counselors for Air Force Education Services in 1971 and the 

activation of CCAF in 1971, Air Force officials were also 

moving toward affording complete on-base civilian college 

degree programs at all major installations. In 1971, goals 

were developed to offer opportunities for completion of the 

associate, baccalaureate, and master's degrees at all major 

Air Force installations (15). By 1973, these goals became 

official standards for Education Services Programs (14). 

In late 1969, 200 civilian schools offered programs for 

Air Force personnel. By 1981, over 500 institutions were 

offering education programs on or near Air Force bases. In 

1969, participation in Air Force Education Services Programs 

numbered more than 18,000 officers and over 114,000 enlisted 
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personnel. By 1981, these figures had grown to 45,000 

officers and over 233,000 enlisted personnel involved in 

off-duty college study. Air Force-wide, total expenditure 

for tuition assistance had grown to 10 million dollars. 

These figures become doubly significant when one considers 

the fact that the Air Force decreased in size by 36,000 

officers and 296,000 enlisted personnel during that period. 

Even with this decrease in personnel, the number of 

individuals participating in Education Services Programs 

more than doubled. These figures illustrate graphically the 

increased emphasis on career education in the Air Force and 

the importance placed upon it by Air Force members (26). 

Education in the Air Force Today 

Air Force personnel strength has decreased in size from 

788,281 active-duty personnel in 1951 to 508,558 in 1991 

(1). Continued diminution of personnel strength is 

projected throughout the Department of Defense during the 

next few years. However, even with the decrease in number 

of personnel, during Fiscal Year 1990, the Air Force had the 

highest number of degree completions in its history as Air 

Force leaders continued to recognize the importance of 

education and to strongly encourage off-duty study by Air 

Force personnel (16). 

During Fiscal Year 1990, 15,868 associate degrees were 

earned by active duty military personnel throughout the 
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Department of Defense. Of these, 10,874 (69%) were earned 

by Air Force personnel. Baccalaureate and graduate degree 

completions also reflected the emphasis placed upon 

education by the Air Force. Of 5,894 baccalaureate degrees 

earned DOD-wide during the fiscal year, 2,894 (49%) were 

earned by Air Force personnel. Further, 3,527 (62%) of the 

5,695 graduate degrees earned DOD-wide were earned by Air 

Force officers and enlisted personnel. Although they 

comprised less than 20% of the total DOD personnel strength, 

Air Force personnel earned 17,295 (63%) of the 27,457 

college degrees earned by active duty members of all service 

branches during the fiscal year. A total of $36,195,562. 

was spent by the Air Force on tuition assistance for off-

duty college study, and 212,567 undergraduate and 32,800 

graduate courses were completed by Air Force personnel 

during the year (25). 

The Air Force recognizes the importance of education 

for its members. The direct link between Air Force 

Education Programs and Air Force recruitment, readiness, and 

retention efforts have been reflected by numerous studies 

(5, 6, 17, 18, 19). Recent data compiled by CCAF officials 

graphically depicted the importance of educational 

achievement in attaining promotions to the highest enlisted 

ranks. With 54% of the personnel eligible for promotion to 

Chief Master Sergeant (CMSgt) holding associate or higher 

degrees, over 93% of those actually selected for CMSgt held 
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at least the associate degree. Fifty percent of the 

eligibles for promotion to Senior Master Sergeant (SMSgt) 

held two-year or higher degrees while 75% of those actually 

selected held associate, baccalaureate, or graduate degrees 

(7). 

In an article written in April, 1991, the Chief of the 

Air Force Education Services Programs, Colin M. Hunter, 

noted that the real challenge for Air Force Education 

Services professionals lies ahead. With increased funding 

and personnel constraints projected along with increased 

costs for higher education, he points out that new 

challenges, important initiatives, and program improvement 

must be accomplished. He also notes that in today's Air 

Force, its members must have the skills, knowledge, and 

attitudes necessary to meet the complex technological and 

management challenges of both today and tomorrow. In 

summation, he states: 

Through Education Services Programs, Air Force 
personnel are prepared to better serve and lead the Air 
Force, defend the Nation, and contribute to the health 
of our democracy (16). 
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CHAPTER III 

EARLY EDUCATIONAL AND OCCUPATIONAL 

EXPERIENCES OF KELLEY EZELL 

Introduction 

Experiences during childhood and early adulthood 

typically have a significant impact upon the development of 

an individual. This would seem to be the case with Kelley 

Ezell in that the influences of his early years appear to be 

demonstrated in his later educational work. Most of the 

following information concerning his childhood and young 

adult life was obtained from his personal files and from 

biographical information provided by his widow, Winnie 

Ezell. 

The Early Years 

Frank Kelley Ezell was born April 8, 1916, in 

Fayetteville, Tennessee. His parents were William S. Ezell 

and Annie Cherry Ezell, native Tennessians. Within a few 

years, they would migrate to the West seeking greater 

opportunities for their family. Their children would grow 

up considering themselves Texans. According to his wife, 

Kelley was fond of saying, "As soon as I was able to walk, I 

left Tennessee and came to Texas." - a true Texan (2). 
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When Kelley was four years old, his parents moved to 

San Antonio, Texas, where his father worked in a shoe store 

while preparing himself for the Methodist ministry. When 

Kelley was five, his father was assigned to a rural circuit 

consisting of a small church at Fentress and another at 

Martendale. The family lived in a small house close to both 

communities, and it was while living there that Kelley was 

bitten by a rattlesnake. He was gravely ill for a lengthy 

period, and the effects of the bite and subsequent illness 

were to have both a physiological and psychological impact 

on Ezell. He was to say many times that God must have had a 

purpose for his life or he would never have recovered from 

that bite (2). 

Shortly after Kelley's sixth birthday, his father was 

assigned as minister of the First Methodist Church in 

Blanco, and it was here that he started school. It was also 

where his sister, Frances, was born. His parents often said 

that his first inclination toward teaching others was begun 

subsequently as he began fulfilling his "bossy" role as a 

big brother (2). 

Kelley would attend many different public schools in 

that his father's vocation as a Methodist minister would 

require the family to move at the discretion of church 

officials. It was not unusual for young Methodist ministers 

to be moved every other year. This would afford Kelley 

considerable experience in learning to adjust to new schools 
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and new friends. It would also provide him the opportunity 

for more than a few fights. As the new kid on the block, he 

frequently had to prove himself worthy before gaining 

acceptance from his peers. Throughout the years, both 

Kelley and his sister were able to sustain the moves while 

consistently maintaining fine academic records. This was 

attributable in large part to the emphasis both parents put 

on the importance of education. After attending nine 

schools during his elementary and secondary years, he 

graduated from Sterling City High School on May 25, 1933 

( 2 ) . 

Although Kelley graduated from high school during the 

"Great Depression," his parents were determined to provide 

him the opportunity to attend college. From September, 

1933, until June, 1936, he attended Weatherford Junior 

College in Weatherford, Texas. He was active in several 

college organizations including the Life Service Band, Phi 

Theta Kappa, and the Tennis Club. He received his Associate 

of Arts Degree in June, 1936 (2). His transcript reflected 

an excellent academic record and a cumulative grade point 

average of 3.7 on a 4.0 scale (5). 

By the time Kelley graduated from junior college, his 

parents were living in Laredo, Texas. Although he had 

decided by this time that he wanted to become a teacher, it 

was necessary to take time out from college for a year to 

earn money before resuming his studies (3). 
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For the next year, he would be employed as 

Superintendent of Service and Purchasing Agent for the 200 

room Plaza Hotel in Laredo, Texas. As Superintendent of 

Service, he supervised and coordinated the work of 14 

bellmen and elevator operators. He was responsible for 

hiring and firing all service personnel. He was also 

responsible for operating the hotel's tourist bureau which 

included providing tourist information, passports and car 

bonds, automobile insurance, and operating a money exchange. 

In addition to his salary, he was permitted to keep the 

profits generated by the money exchange (1, 2). 

As Purchasing Agent, Kelley was responsible for 

planning and making purchases of necessary foodstuffs, 

housekeeping, and laundry supplies for the hotel. He 

negotiated with salesmen and administered distribution and 

storage of commodities (1). 

The year spent working at the Plaza Hotel served to 

boost the confidence of the young Ezell. It also provided 

invaluable experience for future managerial positions. 

During this period, he developed a much better understanding 

of people with ethnic backgrounds different than his own. 

Virtually all the people he supervised were Hispanic, were 

considerably older than he, and most had years of 

experience. However, he was able to perform very 

effectively in a supervisory-managerial capacity. When he 

tendered his resignation in order to return to college, the 
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hotel manager, R.E. Morrison, urged him to stay on and 
/ 

offered him a raise and a promotion. Although it would be 

many years before he would again earn as much money or have 

a position with as much responsibility as the one he was 

leaving, he was sure that he wanted to be a teacher. His 

parents enthusiastically supported that decision (2, 3). 

In September, 1937, Kelley entered Southwestern 

University in Georgetown, Texas. As the son of a Methodist 

minister, Kelley received free tuition at the private, 

Methodist institution. At Southwestern, he was active in 

student government, served as a member of the Student 

Senate, and was the president of his senior class. He was a 

member of the Kappa Alpha social fraternity and served that 

organization as treasurer. He was also a member of Alpha 

Chi National Scholarship Fraternity. In June, 1939, he 

received his Bachelor of Business Administration Degree with 

a double major in Business Administration and Education. He 

attained a cumulative grade point average of 3.95 on a 4.0 

scale on the work completed at Southwestern. Upon 

graduation, he received his Permanent Elementary and 

Secondary Teaching Certificates from the State of Texas (1, 

2, 3). 

In September, 1939, Ezell began his career as an 

educator when he was hired as a junior high school teacher 

in the Newcastle Public School System, Newcastle, Texas. He 

taught classes of 6th, 7th, and 8th grade students. At 
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various times, he taught English, arithmetic, and social 

studies. He also coached volley ball, playground ball, and 

tennis teams (1). 

In March, 1942, he resigned his position to enlist in 

the U.S. Army at Camp Wolters, Mineral Wells, Texas. On May 

30, 1942, Corporal Ezell and Winnie Evelyn Pollard, a 

teacher in the Newcastle School system, were married in 

Abilene, Texas, where Ezell was stationed at Camp Barkley 

( 2 ) . 

In August, 1942, Sergeant Ezell was selected to go to 

Officer's Candidate School (OCS) in Fort Benning, Georgia. 

Ezell, who was very slender, had to drink an enormous amount 

of water and eat numerous bananas in order to weigh enough 

to pass the officer physical. Even after that effort, he 

barely qualified. To compound his problems, he developed 

mononucleosis while attending OCS. Instead of bed rest, the 

usual treatment, Ezell would fight through the rigors of OTS 

and the disease simultaneously. He was successful on both 

counts and was commissioned a Second Lieutenant in the U.S. 

Army on October 22, 1942 (2). 

Lieutenant Ezell was assigned to Camp Walters, Mineral 

Wells, Texas, and Camp Swift near Bastrop, Texas, prior to 

being deployed for overseas assignment in April, 1943. He 

would remain overseas until after the end of World War II 

except for a six-week period in 1944 when he returned to the 
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states on a special assignment before being returned to 

combat in the Pacific (2). 

Ezell was to have many varied experiences during the 

war. He served as a Platoon Leader and Assistant Adjutant 

for the 913th Air Base Security Battalian at Camp Swift, 

Texas, and Oahu, Hawaii. He next served as Operations 

Officer and subsequently as Commandant of the Central 

Pacific Base Command DUKW School on Oahu. He then served as 

Executive Officer of the 477th Amphibian Truck Company on 

Oahu, Saipan, and Tinian. His final assignment was a staff 

officer with the Transportation Section of Headquarters, 

Army Service Command 24 on Okinawa and in Korea. During 

much of the war period, he served in units in which the 

enlisted component was comprised of all-Black personnel 

while all officers were Caucasian. This experience served 

to heighten his awareness and understanding of the concerns 

and problems faced by people of other ethnic groups. He 

became acutely aware of problems associated with the lack of 

upward mobility partially attributable to educational 

deficiencies. These wartime experiences strengthened his 

resolve to help others to help themselves through education 

(1, 2). 

In January, 1946, Ezell returned to Newcastle as high 

school principal. In this capacity, he taught two classes 

daily, prepared schedules and supervised teachers' 

activities for seven teachers, conducted the guidance 
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program for students, maintained student records, 

administered extra-curricular funds, supervised editing of 

the school year book, and supervised assembly program 

activities for the entire school (1). 

Utilizing his World War II GI Bill benefits, Ezell 

returned to college full-time in 1950 to work on a master's 

degree. He attended North Texas State College in Denton, 

Texas, from September, 1950, until June, 1951, when he 

received his Master of Education Degree with a major in 

School Administration. During his final semester, he 

received notification that he had been accepted for a 

technical instructor position at Sheppard Air Force Base in 

Wichita Falls, Texas, beginning June 20, 1951. This 

selection would direct his efforts to what would become his 

life's work—adult education for military members (3). 

Ezell was initially hired to become an instructor in 

the Aircraft Mechanic School at Sheppard. Shortly after 

reporting for duty, he was sent to the Aircraft Mechanic 

Course in that the initial phase of training for new 

instructors included attending the course which they were 

preparing to teach. Following completion of the Aircraft 

Mechanic Course, he was sent to the Technical Instructor 

Course (TIC) from October 8 until December 4, 1951. He was 

graduated from TIC with a "Superior" rating, was named 

"Honor Graduate" of Class 10081, and received a letter of 

commendation from Major General C.V. Haynes, Commander of 



51 

Sheppard Air Force Base (4). Recognizing Ezell's 

educational expertise, the TIC Department Director, Captain 

Gerald Maddux, offered him an instructor position in the 

Technical Instructor Course where his talents might be more 

fully utilized in teaching others how to teach. He was 

subsequently reassigned from the Aircraft Mechanic 

Instructor position to an instructor position in the 

Instructor Training Department (2, 3). 

As a Technical Training Instructor, Ezell conducted 

formal classes in teaching methods and procedures for both 

military and civilian personnel who were training to be Air 

Force instructors. He supervised and evaluated practice 

lessons, supervised practice teaching in branches and 

courses, assisted instructor trainees in gathering data and 

preparing lesson plans, checked training progress, and made 

recommendations for retention or release. In addition, he 

helped to plan the department's evaluation and testing 

program and acted in the capacity of phase advisor for a 

period of three months (1). 

In February, 1954, Ezell was selected to attend the Air 

Command and Staff School Academic Instructor Course at 

Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama. He graduated April 9, 

1954, receiving top ratings in overall instructing 

proficiency, lecturing proficiency, and discussion 

proficiency. The following statement concerning his 

potential in the Educational Career Field was prepared by 



52 

his advisor and approved by the staff supervisor. In 

retrospect, the evaluation can be viewed as highly 

prophetic: 

Mr. Frank Ezell was an outstanding student in every 
respect. His pre-course tests indicated a high 
potential. He confirmed these predictions by 
graduating as one of the most outstanding students in 
the class. His writing and speaking were well 
organized, well illustrated, and free from extraneous 
material. As a group member, he was often called upon 
but gave only his well considered opinion which was 
always pointed toward the objective of the discussion. 
As a leader, early in the course he tended to be 
somewhat domineering. However, as the course 
progressed he became more permissive without losing 
directional control of the group. His sincerity and 
interest in the course work served to stimulate the 
same characteristics in other members of the group with 
which he associated. He required very little 
supervision but welcomed any comments or suggestions 
which were made in his behalf. I would unhesitatingly 
recommend him for membership on this or any other 
instructional staff. He was successful with all 
methods of teaching, effectively starting from the 
students experience level and leading toward his 
objectives. He was competent in all subject matter 
areas which he taught. His ability to get along with 
people, and his insight into the problems of people, 
should together make him not only an outstanding 
teacher but also an outstanding supervisor (6, p.2). 

Upon returning to Sheppard, Ezell learned he had been 

selected for a position managing Sheppard's Education 

Services Program—a position in which he would spend the 

rest of his career and in which he would influence 

positively the lives of thousands of Air Force men and women 

over the next twenty-six years. 

The Education Services Officer position would prove to 

be ideal for Ezell. He was a natural leader, and this 

position would give him ample opportunity to lead, to be 
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creative, to make a name for himself, and to fulfill his 

strong desire to help others. 
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CHAPTER IV 

THE YEARS OF TRANSITION 

1954-1970 

In May, 1954, Sheppard was one of 32 Air Force 

installations comprising the Technical Training Air Force 

Command (TTAF). Education Services Programs at that time 

consisted primarily of correspondence courses and group 

study classes furnished through the United States Armed 

Forces Institute (USAFI); correspondence courses furnished 

through the Air Force Extension Course Institute (ECI); 

testing for high school completion, high school credit, and 

college credit through USAFI; educational advisement service 

to participants in the program; and assistance in arranging 

for qualified personnel to participate in the "Bootstrap" 

programs. Bootstrap Tuition Assistance afforded airmen the 

opportunity to attend college courses in their off-duty 

hours with the Air Force defraying 75% of the tuition cost. 

The TDY Bootstrap Program provided a small number of 

selectees the opportunity to be assigned to temporary duty 

at a college or university as a full-time student in ordeir 

to complete a baccalaureate or graduate degree (26). 

Education Services was operated as a Section under the 

Personnel Services Branch. The Branch Chief was responsible 

55 
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for operation of all morale and welfare activities for base 

personnel. These activities included the service clubs, the 

golf course, bowling alleys, hobby shops, base theaters, 

libraries, gyms, swimming pools, and the Education Services 

Program. It was to be several years before Education 

Services would be redefined in the Air Force organizational 

structure and changed from classification as a morale and 

welfare activity to an activity acknowledged as providing 

direct, essential support to the primary mission of the 

base. 

At the time Ezell assumed management responsibility for 

the Education Services Program, his staff consisted of a 

Staff Sergeant, who served as the Non-Commissioned Officer-

In-Charge (NCOIC), and four airmen (each holding the rank of 

Airman First Class). Enlisted personnel were assigned to 

the Education Services career field without regard to their 

own educational backgrounds. The Air Force provided no 

technical school training prior to assignment. The 

expectation was that the airmen would be provided On-The-Job 

Training (OJT) after assignment to a proficiency level 

necessary to enable them to accomplish their assigned tasks 

satisfactorily. Ezell was the only civilian member of the 

Education Services staff, and he was the only staff member 

academically qualified as a professional educator (5). 

Fiscal Year 1953 Quarterly Education Report figures 

from Technical Training Air Force Command reflected the 
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status of Sheppard's Education Services Program in relation 

to the rest of the programs in the command shortly before 

Ezell became manager (26). At the end of the first quarter, 

FY 1953, Sheppard was eighth in the command in total 

personnel strength, third in USAFI correspondence course 

enrollments; sixth in completions; fourth in USAFI End-of-

Course and Subject Examinations administered for credit; 

eighth in High School GED Tests; ninth in number of 

advisement interviews conducted; eighth in group study 

enrollments; eighth in Air Force ECI enrollments; fifth in 

the number placed in TDY Bootstrap status; and 15th in 

accomplishment of Air Force Forms 186, Individual Record of 

Air Force Education Achievement. 

Physical facilities for Sheppard's Education Services 

Program during the 1950's left much to be desired. Prior to 

1955, the administrative offices were housed in one-half of 

a former base chapel with classes conducted in borrowed 

technical training classrooms. In 1955, Building 396, a 

former squadron orderly and day room, was designated as the 

Education Services Center (5). Moving to Building 396 

provided much needed space to expand educational programs. 

The facility afforded office space for the Education Officer 

and his staff, a Testing Center, and five dedicated 

classrooms. This enabled testing sessions, group study 

classes, and other educational activities to be scheduled at 

the discretion of the Education Officer without the 
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necessity for coordinating with outside agencies to obtain 

borrowed classroom space. This facility would house 

Sheppard's Education Services Program for the next 18 years. 

While fairly spacious, Building 396 afforded an 

uncomfortable environment for both Education Services staff 

and clientele. The building had been constructed during the 

early part of World War II as a temporary facility with 

single outer walls and no insulation. It had no central 

heating nor air-conditioning. It was warmed in the winter 

with space heaters, and two evaporative window coolers and 

several large floor fans provided the only relief from the 

oppressive heat of Texas summers. The front wing of the H-

shaped, one-floor building had bare wooden floors while the 

rest of the building had uncovered concrete flooring. In 

short, the surroundings did little to enhance the impression 

of visitors to the Center nor to make staff members or 

participants in the program comfortable. Similar facilities 

were common across the base in that few buildings had yet 

been constructed which were meant to be permanent in nature. 

Upgrading of physical facilities would thus become a high 

priority issue until the mid-60's when Ezell obtained 

funding for a complete interior renovation. All interior 

walls were provided with insulation and sheet-rocking, 

central heating and air-conditioning were installed, floors 

were covered with tile, and both the interior and exterior 

of the building were painted. 
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Ezell's first year in the Education Services Program 

was one of the most difficult and challenging of the twenty-

six years he was to spend managing the program. However, 

his handling of the challenges of that first year's 

operation established his reputation as an outstanding 

educational leader, enabled him to gain recognition at 

local, command, and Headquarters, Air Force levels, and 

earned plaudits from both Air Force and civilian education 

officials (20). 

On November 9, 1954, Ezell attended an education 

conference at Lackland Air Force Base, Texas, concerning Air 

Force operation of dependent schools located on military 

installations. He learned that starting September 1, 1955, 

the Air Force would assume operation of all schools located 

on military installations in states which failed to provide 

non-segregated schools (5). Locally, this would involve the 

Sheppard AFB Elementary School located in the Wherry Housing 

area on the base. Since the Air Force had not previously 

been confronted with this problem, it became necessary for 

officials at each affected base to prepare a complete budget 

covering operation of the school (20). 

The preparation of the budget for operation of the 

Sheppard AFB Elementary School required Ezell to accomplish 

extensive research, to visit school officials of seven 

different schools, to attend conferences with the 

Classification Section of Civilian Personnel and various 
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educational officials at four echelons of command, and to 

correspond with local, state, and federal organizations. It 

would ultimately require that he interview and hire a 

principal and faculty and staff members for the school. His 

final budget, which went forward through military channels 

to Department of the Air Force and through federal education 

channels to the U.S. Office of Education in Washington, 

D.C., won for Ezell numerous commendations. After a visit 

to the Pentagon, Major General Edward H. White, Commander, 

Sheppard Air Force Base, brought back a verbal personal 

commendation for Ezell by Department of the Air Force 

officials. He stated he had been informed that the budget 

prepared by Ezell had been a model which reflected his 

outstanding ability and performance in service to the Air 

Force (20). Shortly thereafter, Colonel Salas, Assistant 

Director of Education, Headquarters, United States Air 

Force, sent the Education Officer of Perrin Air Force Base 

to Ezell for assistance in preparing a budget for a like 

school (20). 

Ironically, the Air Force never had to operate the 

Sheppard AFB Elementary School. On July 12, 1955, Mr. Joe 

B. McNeil, Wichita Falls Superintendent of Schools, called 

to indicate they were prepared to release to the press 

notification of their approval to operate a non-segregated 

school on Sheppard Air Force Base. He also indicated a 

strong desire to use the teachers and other staff members 
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hired by Ezell after interviewing and considering each on an 

individual basis. On July 21, 1955, Mr. Kirby, Assistant 

Superintendent of Schools, Wichita Falls, notified Ezell 

that the principal, custodian, and all teachers previously 

selected by him had been proferred contracts by Wichita 

Falls (5). 

The principal of the Sheppard AFB Elementary School 

expressed his appreciation for and confidence in Ezell in a 

letter written July 22, 1955. He noted the many problems 

which had been inherent in the almost complete 

reorganization of the school for Federal operation but 

expressed his confidence that had the project been carried 

out the school would have been "eminently successful." He 

further noted, "a very great portion of the credit would 

have been yours." He went on to say that he was delighted 

to be continuing to work with the children and parents of 

Sheppard Air Force Base--"with the added feature of 

elimination of discrimination due to race and color among 

children to be served"(1). 

Six months after becoming Education Officer, Ezell had 

his first opportunity to share his educational philosophy 

and vision concerning needed Air Force education programs 

with military and civilian educators on a very broad scale. 

He was asked by Sheppard's Commander, Major General Edward 

N. White, to accompany him to the Regional Off-Duty 

Education Conference to be held in December, 1954, in 
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Austin, Texas, and to write the speech General White was to 

present as the keynote address at the conference (5). 

The conference was being sponsored by The University of 

Texas and Texas A & M in cooperation with the United States 

Air Force. The purpose of the meeting was to bring together 

civilian educators and military personnel who were 

interested in the development and improvement of the college 

level Off-Duty Education Program at or near military bases. 

Conferees included civilian and military educators from 

Georgia, Illinois, Louisiana, Maryland, New Mexico, New 

York, Ohio, Oklahoma, Texas, Virginia, and Washington, D.C. 

The Chief of Education Services, Department of Defense, and 

the Chiefs of Army and Air Force Education Services Programs 

participated. Conferees also included the Education 

Directors of several major Air Commands and Cornelius P. 

Turner, Associate Director of the Commission on 

Accreditation of Service Experiences of the American Council 

on Education. Numerous college administrators from several 

states also participated (27). 

The keynote address, written by Ezell and delivered by 

General White, revealed keen insight into problems faced by 

military educators, stressed the importance of education for 

military members, and suggested the need for expansion of 

civilian college service. Excerpts from the speech laid the 

groundwork for programs needing development at Sheppard and 

other bases during the next few years: 
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I've been thinking about the subject of this 
conference, "Off-Duty Education," and have concluded 
that all of you certainly know more about the 
administration of such a program than I. So, I have 
decided to limit myself to the general subject of the 
value of education in the Armed Services. To start 
with, I ask the question, "What is the object of 
education?" In my opinion, the answer is to develop 
the mind, the will, and the conscience of a man and to 
strengthen his character. If this is accomplished, we 
are well on the way to developing leadership, which is 
fundamentally the peace-time objective of the military 
system. 

Education teaches a man to think, to reason, and 
to make proper, well-balanced decisions. The 
uneducated man is always at a tremendous disadvantage, 
particularly in this day and age of technological 
developments. To keep abreast of the times, one must 
know the reasons for the miraculous phenomena that 
affect our lives. Only education can provide the 
answers. 

Now let us look at the Air Force of today and 
analyze the education level of our personnel. Glancing 
quickly at the officer group, we find the situation not 
too alarming and growing steadily better. However, it 
appears that the education level of our airmen is 
dropping. At Sheppard we now have a larger percentage 
of airmen with only grade school education and less 
than high school graduate level than in 1952. Why is 
this happening? Well, simply because the men with 
least education are reenlisting, and the situation will 
probably continue indefinitely. 

There is a line of demarcation cutting through our 
education level in the Air Force that probably creates 
an economic barrier, for those below which the military 
pay appears attractive and exceeds what can be obtained 
in civil life. 

Hen above this line and with no natural 
inclination to continue beyond their first enlistment, 
we have little hope of retaining, though obviously they 
represent our finest potential. I might even say that 
every airman should be an officer, based upon the 
technical knowledge and experience that we feel he 
should have. This is an exaggeration, of course, but 
it emphasizes the importance of education and knowledge 
in the administration of your Air Force. 

We have many men who enter the Air Force to 
fulfill their military obligation and find that they 
enjoy the military life—they rise rapidly due to their 
inherent ability and would like to stay with us. 
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However, they realize full well the tremendous 
advantage of an education and feel they must do 
everything in their power to acquire that coveted 
degree that is so often the "Open Sesame" to a 
brilliant future. So, they reluctantly leave the 
Service and return to college. This is aggravated by 
the fact that after four years in the service a man has 
four years credit under the GI Bill and is assured of 
reasonably easy sailing with tuition and living 
expenses paid in the college or educational institution 
of his choosing. 

However, what about the man who craves a higher 
education, yet loves the Service at the same time and 
may even have obligations that preclude his getting an 
education outside the Service? He cannot make the 
break. If he leaves the Service, he must find a job to 
support his family, not go to college. . . . 

It is essential that the Military Service have an 
education program with a dual objective: First, we 
should be able to offer a program that will permit a 
man to utilize his off-duty time to continue his 
education that was interrupted by his call to Military 
Service. We must not permit his mind to stagnate while 
in the Service so that four years of his life are lost. 
When he leaves the Service, he will be able to continue 
with his normal education and return to civil life with 
only a nominal break in his education program. 
Secondly, we must have a positive program to up-grade 
the level of education of these remaining in the 
Service in order to efficiently and effectively utilize 
our manpower. 

I am personally very vitally interested in this 
latter objective. Selfishly thinking, neither I nor 
the Air Force will receive a direct and lasting benefit 
from the individual who continues his education and 
leaves us at the expiration of his first enlistment. 
However, I'm certainly a strong advocate of that part 
of the "off-duty" program because it certainly benefits 
our country and provides the Air Force with a better 
source of reserve in case of emergency. . . 

Not only does enrollment, attendance, and study in 
college classes engage the men in their off-duty time, 
it enables them to feel that they are growing into more 
worthy individuals. It dispels, in many cases, the 
feelings that an enlistment in the military service has 
cost two, three, or four years of a man's life. If a 
man does not plan a life's work in the military, he 
can, by making progress toward his civilian goals, 
render his service and duty to his country less 
grudgingly than is sometimes found true. The college 
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and university can be of invaluable service to the 
military establishment in this area. 

We, as military people, wish to express our 
appreciation for the many opportunities provided by the 
universities and other educational institutions, and we 
pledge our cooperation in furthering the success of the 
cooperative programs. We want your services, and we 
must have your service (28, pp 1-7). 

By January, 1955, General White had developed enough 

confidence in his new Education Services manager to approve 

the opening of an innovative new education program on 

Sheppard which would afford help to those airmen in greatest 

need of educational assistance. The program was to be 

named, The Elementary School for Airmen, and it was 

scheduled to open in February, 1955 (5). Little did anyone 

imagine at the time that the program would run continuously 

for the next 36 years and enable several thousand airmen to 

salvage their careers. 

Through the program, enlisted personnel with low 

education levels and those who were having difficulty with 

their training programs could be referred by supervisors and 

commanders for testing and possible placement in remedial 

classes to be conducted during the duty day. With General 

White's approval, personnel were to be given "release time" 

from duty to attend. Class sessions were conducted two 

hours a day, five days a week, for an initial period of 

twelve weeks (5). It would provide airmen who had a history 

of academic failure a second chance to succeed at learning, 
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and it would enhance tremendously their future potential for 

career success. 

In comments written in the Education Log on 7 February 

1955, Ezell noted he had completed visits with group 

adjutants and twelve squadron commanders in which he had 

presented briefings on the proposed Elementary School for 

Airmen and that without exception the squadron officers were 

extremely receptive to the plan (5). 

Before being scheduled for school, personnel were 

administered the California Achievement Test (CAT) as a pre-

test. Those with test scores at the 3rd through 7th grade 

levels were given the opportunity to attend. Three class 

sessions at three different grade levels were conducted 

simultaneously with students grouped homogeneously according 

to test scores. Upon completion of a twelve-week session, 

students were administered a different version of the CAT as 

a post-test to determine progress. The goal was to elevate 

the education levels of participants to at least the ninth 

grade level on the post-tests (5). 

Results from the first several sessions tended to yield 

similar results (6). Typically, those who started in the 

lowest groups required more than one twelve-week session to 

remediate their basic skill deficiencies; however, some 

achieved tremendous success making several school years' 

progress in one twelve-week session. From the beginning, 
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the program was considered highly successful and would, in 

time, salvage many careers. 

Over the next thirty-six years, the program would 

evolve from structured, lecture-type, group-study sessions 

with new classes starting four times a year to an 

individualized, self-paced program with new students 

entering the program each week. Its name would be changed 

from The Elementary School for Airmen to The Academic School 

for Airmen, and eventually, it would come to be known by its 

present name—The Individual Development and Educational 

Advancement (IDEA) Program. During the first fifteen years 

of operation, classes were conducted by contract instructors 

hired directly by the Base Education Officer. Subsequently, 

for a short time, the operation was run by contract by the 

Wichita Falls Independent School District. In 1974, 

operation of the Sheppard IDEA Program was assumed by Region 

IX Education Service Center's Adult Education Division. 

Region IX, a largely state funded, partially federally 

funded agency, provides educational support to a 13 county 

area in North Texas. Its Adult Education Division provides 

literacy training, basic learning skills, life coping 

skills, and high school preparatory programs for adults. 

The IDEA Program operated by Region IX on Sheppard is 

provided without cost to the Air Force, and classes are open 

to both military personnel and citizens of the local 

community who wish to attend. 



68 

Upon completion of the Elementary School for Airmen, 

follow-on study was made available through USAFI self-study 

courses and group study classes conducted during off-duty 

hours. Successful students who had less than high school 

completion credentials were strongly encouraged to take the 

High School General Educational Development (GED) battery. 

Following successful testing, those with qualifying scores 

were assisted in obtaining a high school diploma or 

equivalency certificate from their own states or from Texas. 

Numerous successful graduates of this program would go on to 

complete college degrees during ensuing years. 

On June 28, 1955, Ezell started another new program for 

Sheppard personnel. Designed to improve the reading rate 

and comprehension levels of personnel with high school or 

higher education levels, it was called simply, The Reading 

Improvement Course, and included testing, counseling, and 

exercises to increase reading speed without loss of 

comprehension (5). The program would prove particularly 

beneficial for those wishing to improve reading skills to 

enhance success in off-duty college study. 

Recognizing the need for quality counseling and testing 

service for participants in the program, Ezell sought to 

convert military positions in the Education Section to 

civilian positions whenever possible. In so doing, he could 

assure the positions could be filled by professional, 

academically prepared educators. Further, he could attain 
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stability and continuity by hiring civilians who were not 

subject to being moved at the discretion of the Air Force. 

By July, 1955, he had successfully converted two of the 

military authorizations to civilian positions and had hired 

two qualified civilian educators to fill the positions. He 

had also succeeded in adding an academically qualified 

officer to his staff in place of one of the enlisted 

positions (5). 

In order to serve the maximum number of clients, he 

initiated a "walk-in" advisement service where clientele 

could see an advisor without pre-scheduling an appointment 

(5). Each client would sign-in upon arrival and would be 

served by the first advisor who became available. This 

dramatically improved service in that waiting times between 

scheduled appointments was eliminated. If they chose, 

clients who wished to talk with a specific advisor could 

wait until that advisor became available. However, most 

sought the assistance of the first available advisor. This 

"walk-in" system is still used thirty-six years later. 

Testing service was enhanced significantly when Ezell 

assigned a civilian staff member as, "Examiner." Instead of 

contracting for a part-time examiner when enough clients 

requested testing service, testing sessions were scheduled 

on a regular, daily basis. Examinees could walk-in and test 

without pre-arrangement. Further, numerous tests could be 

stocked in the Testing Center safe eliminating the need to 



70 

order tests from USAFI each time an individual wished to 

test (5). Furnishing "walk-in" testing service would 

greatly increase the numbers of people taking tests. This, 

in turn, would increase the numbers of personnel gaining 

high school equivalency and the numbers accelerating college 

degree completion by earning college credit through 

challenge examinations. 

In order to encourage participation by military members 

in off-duty civilian college classes, Ezell obtained Air 

Force transportation for students wishing to take courses at 

the local college. Midwestern University (MU) was located 

in the south part of Wichita Falls, Texas, approximately 10 

miles from the base. Air Force buses provided round-trip 

transportation from the Base Education Office to MU four 

nights a week. With transportation furnished to take 

students to class and Air Force Tuition Assistance available 

to off-set 75% of the tuition cost, most military members 

wishing to attend college were able to do so (5). 

Ezell worked very closely with MU officials over the 

next few years in attempting to facilitate participation of 

military personnel in off-duty college study. Evidence of 

the esteem in which he was held by college officials was 

reflected in a letter written by the Dean of the Evening 

College, Louis H. Dobbs. In the letter, Dobbs commended 

Ezell and his staff for the splendid work they were doing, 

solicited suggestions concerning course offerings, pledged 
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cooperation in curriculum planning, and extended to Ezell 

"the courtesy of visiting any of the evening classes being 

offered by the Midwestern University Evening College"(3). 

In a January 16, 1958, letter (37) from W. A. Yardley, 

Dean of Students at Midwestern University, Kelley Ezell and 

Chester Kelso, a civilian advisor on Ezell's staff, were 

officially designated as Midwestern advisors for Sheppard 

personnel enrolled in the University. As such, they signed 

as faculty advisor for students and cleared Sheppard 

personnel for enrollment in MU courses. Various Education 

Services staff members were to subsequently be accorded this 

privilege and would perform so well over the years that they 

continue to serve in this capacity today. 

Understanding the vital need to assure that commanders 

and potential clients were aware of the educational 

opportunities available to them, Ezell took numerous steps 

to publicize and promote education on Sheppard. In 1955, he 

began writing a weekly column for the base newspaper, The 

Sheppard Senator. After thirty-five years, the "Education 

News" column, written by the Education Officer, is still a 

regular part of the base paper. Ezell made frequent offers 

to squadron commanders to provide speeches on educational 

opportunities at monthly Commanders' Calls. He also 

arranged for making a briefing on educational opportunities 

at the monthly orientation for all newly assigned, permanent 

party personnel. Whenever possible, Ezell made the briefing 
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himself and invited newcomers interested in furthering their 

education to visit the Education Center for an individual 

advisement session (5). 

An article written by Theodore R. McKeldin, Governor of 

Maryland, for the 1955 issue of The Educational Record, was 

to have considerable impact on Ezell's philosophy concerning 

education for the military. He preserved a reprint of the 

article, often referred to it, and shared it with 

subordinates and others over a period of years. Excerpts 

from passages he underlined included the following: 

. . . The man in uniform ought to be the best-
educated American alive. . . . For the supreme duty of 
our Military Establishment is not to win wars but to 
assure the safety of the nation, an objective that 
sometimes depends upon the physical strength, but more 
often upon the brains and character of our armed men. 

Historically, democracies have always viewed 
standing armies with dread. . . . historically, they 
have always represented a dead expense and, all too 
often, a threat to civil liberty. This country, almost 
alone among the great powers, is endeavoring to convert 
what has been a liability into an asset, by making its 
Armed Forces primarily into guarantees of its physical 
safety, but secondarily into guarantees of its moral 
and spiritual safety by turning out men who are better 
trained in the uses of liberty. To the extent that we 
succeed, the money spent on national defense will not 
be a dead expense, but in part an investment that in 
years to come will yield handsome returns in better 
citizenship. 

. . . If America can demonstrate to the world how 
to turn her armed might into a source of intellectual 
and moral strength, she will to that extent instruct 
the world; and that would give us a claim to being the 
school, not of a single nation, but of all mankind (18, 
PP. 1-3). 

Ezell was to spend the next 25 years with the goal set 

forth in McKeldinrs article in mind—that of helping to turn 
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America's armed might into a source of intellectual and 

moral strength. 

During his first year as Education Services Program 

manager, he succeeded to such an extent that he received an 

"Outstanding" performance rating and a $200. Sustained 

Superior Performance (SSP) cash award. In the performance 

recommendation, it was noted that his professional opinions 

were valued, respected, and often sought on policy and 

operations by officials in the Air Force Education Services 

chain of command to Department of Air Force level (20). 

With the Education Services Program growing and Ezell's 

responsibilities increasing, his position was upgraded from 

GS-9 to GS-10 on February 12, 1956 (30). In addition to 

managing the Education Services Center, he had been assigned 

responsibility for management of the Sheppard Air Force Base 

Private School. The latter provided kindergarten classes 

for four and five year old children and first grade classes 

for military dependents too young to attend public school 

first grade. Ezell would have the responsibility for 

operation of this school until Texas started providing free 

public kindergarten many years later. 

When Ezell's Group Commander, Colonel James R. 

Williams, was to be transferred and subsequently retired 

from the Air Force, he showed his high regard for his Base 

Education Officer in a letter he wrote on November 30, 1956. 

In it he said, "This letter is but a small token of esteem 
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and affection which I hold for you and an inadequate device 

to express my personal gratitude for your unswerving and 

faithful loyalty to me and the Group"(36). He went on to 

commend Ezell for his performance and for his personal 

conduct and integrity. He ended by adding, "It is with deep 

regret and reluctance that my transfer and impending 

retirement cause our paths to separate, but I sincerely hope 

that before and subsequent to my retirement I shall have the 

pleasure of seeing you, and . . . my home, wherever it may 

be, will always be open to you as a welcome friend"(36). A 

copy of his letter was sent to the Civilian Personnel Office 

to be placed in Ezell's personnel file. Colonel Williams' 

regard for Ezell was typical of the response he would elicit 

from most of his supervisors and higher level commanders 

over his entire career in Air Force Education Services. 

On June 25, 1957, in a recommendation for a performance 

award for Ezell, Captain Oliver L. Feltus, Personnel 

Services Officer, cited the Third Quarter, FY 1957, 

Consolidated Education Services Quarterly Report from Air 

Training Command. It indicated the Sheppard Air Force Base 

Education Office ranked second in total number of off-duty 

personnel participating in Education Services Programs and 

ninth in cost of operation of the program among the 31 Air 

Training Command bases (8). 

Ezell continued to gain recognition at Command level 

and above. After he participated in the TTAF Education 
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Services Conference held at Keesler Air Force Base, 

Mississippi, from August 14 through 16, 1957, Colonel B. E. 

Nowotny, DCS/Personnel, TTAF, wrote to General J. H. 

Wallace, Sheppard Air Force Base Commander, commending Ezell 

for his contributions at the conference (22). 

With the Education Services Program continuing to grow 

and responsibilities for governing its operation continuing 

to expand, Ezell's position was upgraded to 6S-11 on March 

9, 1958 (31). By this time, his staff included three 

counselors, one testing specialist, a full-time teacher for 

The Elementary School for Airmen, and four to eight part-

time instructors teaching group study courses at night. In 

addition, he was responsible for hiring and, if necessary, 

removing three full-time teachers, a principal and one part-

time janitor for the Base Private School (32). 

In recommending civilian employees for an "Outstanding" 

performance rating, it was necessary to describe the major 

tasks of the position, to provide the performance standard, 

and to give evidence of the outstanding performance. The 

recommendation for Kelley Ezell submitted May 26, 1959, 

provided a graphic description of the success he had 

achieved in operating the Sheppard Education Services 

Program after five years at its helm. At the end of the 

third quarter, FY 1959, Sheppard Air Force Base ranked fifth 

in base strength among Air Training Command bases. 

Sheppard's Education Services Program ranked as follows: 
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New USAFI enrollments—second; USAFI course completions— 

second; High School GED Testing—second; Achievement Testing 

Program—Second; Applications for Evaluation of Service 

Experiences (for college credit)—first; USAFI Group Study 

Classes—third; Air Force Extension Course Institute 

enrollments—fifth; and Elementary diplomas earned—first 

(24) .). 

The recommendation referred to a study conducted by 

Ezell at his own volition which proved to be one of the 

first formal efforts to determine benefits derived by the 

Air Force from the various phases of the Education Services 

Program. The study involved 485 Sheppard airmen and 

attempted to determine relationships between participation 

in the Education Services Program and certain measures of 

Air Force career development. Subjects for the study 

included the 150 airmen who passed and the 54 airmen who 

failed Airman Proficiency Tests (APTs) from January through 

October 17, 1958; the 74 airmen who passed and the seven who 

failed Air Force Job Knowledge Tests (AFJKTs) from May 29 to 

December 8, 1958; and the last 100 Honor Graduates and the 

last 100 Eliminees from technical schools on Sheppard Air 

Force Base prior to December 4, 1958. Areas of 

participation in the Education Services Program considered 

in the study were: enrollment and/or completion of an Air 

Force Extension Course Institute course or courses; 

enrollment and/or completion of a USAFI course or courses; 
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attendance in off-duty time at the local university; and 

successful completion of the High School and/or College GED 

Tests (7). 

Passing the APT was necessary for an airman to be 

upgraded in his Air Force Specialty to the 5 and 7 skill 

levels. It was reported in the study that 34% of successful 

APT examinees were Education Services participants while 

only 9.3% of the unsuccessful examinees were participants. 

Passing the AFJKT was necessary for an airman to be upgraded 

to the 3 skill level. The study indicated that 27% of the 

successful examinees on the AFJKT were participants while 

none of those who failed AFJKTs had participated. Data from 

the study also indicated that 10% of the technical school 

Honor Graduates were Education Services participants while 

only one percent of the Eliminees had participated (7). 

The study was reported to Air Training Command, Air 

Force Extension Course Institute, and United States Armed 

Forces Institute. The Commandant of ECI requested 

permission of the Sheppard Air Force Base Commander to 

reproduce the report of study and distributed it as a model 

to every base in the Air Force. The study was also 

commended in formal session of the World-Wide Education 

Services Conference in February, 1959, and was subsequently 

the subject of a panel discussion at an ECI Producer's 

Conference at Gunter Air Force Base, Alabama. Ezell's study 
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became the first base-level Education Services study to gain 

Air Force-wide distribution (17, 24). 

The 1959 performance recommendation (24) also described 

Ezell's implementation of the only Squadron Education 

Coordinator (SEC) system in Air Training Command wherein 

each squadron designated an officer or non-commissioned 

officer as Squadron Education Coordinator. Initiation of 

this program required achieving the Center Commander's 

approval of the system, and implementation required training 

of the coordinators and constant surveillance to assure 

effective functioning. The coordinators meet in monthly 

formal sessions and informally as needed in order to keep 

informed on program developments and in order to accurately 

inform personnel of their squadron of educational 

advantages. The SEC system continues in operation today— 

some 32 years later. 

During the same year, Ezell had also attained approval 

of and established a system of orientation talks whereby 

every incoming airman reporting to the base received an 

orientation and information sheet on the education programs 

available (24). His vision concerning systems needed for 

improvement of Education Services was clearly demonstrated 

by establishment of this system in 1959. Eight years later, 

such a system would be mandated by Department of Defense 

Directive 1322.8, 1 May 1967 (34). 
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Ezell's supervisory and managerial skills were such 

that professional growth and work satisfaction were strongly 

evidenced by his staff. During the 1959 rating period, two 

civilian staff members declined proferred promotions which 

would have required transfer from the Section, and two were 

promoted within the office. With less than four percent of 

Air Base Group's civilian personnel assigned to his 

supervision, work attitude and mission interest were such 

that 28% of all civilian Management Improvement Suggestions 

from Air Base Group during the fiscal year came from 

personnel of the Education Office (24). Ezell was a firm 

believer in the Air Force Management Improvement Suggestion 

Program, and he would personally participate and strongly 

encourage his staff members to participate throughout the 

years. Through this program, good ideas for improvement of 

Command, Air Force, and even Department of Defense Education 

Programs could be submitted from base level. If 

implemented, local ideas could affect policy throughout the 

Air Force and DOD. 

On October 18, 1959, Ezell's position was again 

upgraded resulting in his promotion to GS-12. In just over 

five years, his program and span of control had expanded to 

such an extent that his position had been upgraded for the 

third time. He and his staff provided advisement and 

administrative arrangements for approximately 450 resident 

college course enrollments per semester, over 3500 new 
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enrollments in Air Force ECI courses per year, over 1700 

USAFI enrollments per year, over 10,500 tests and 

examinations administered per year, from eight to fifteen 

new group study classes activated quarterly, and an average 

of more than 1750 counseling interviews per month (33). His 

Education Services staff now consisted of one supervisory 

counselor, one supervisory education assistant (registrar), 

three counselors, one clerk-counselor, one testing cleric 

(examiner), and one administrative clerk. He also 

supervised the principal and six teachers in the Sheppard 

AFB Private School and 15 part-time group study teachers. 

As Ezell had expanded the Education Services staff, his 

emphasis was always focused on customer service. This was 

particularly true in the area of advisement and counseling 

service which he perceived to be the "heart" of the 

Education Services Program. Of the eight positions other 

than his own in the Branch, all but one had counseling 

and/or advisement responsibilities. 

When he interviewed and subsequently hired the author 

in August, 1959, to begin what would become a thirty year 

career in the Branch, his emphasis in the interview was on 

the importance of education and what it could do for Air 

Force personnel, on the necessity for dedication and hard 

work, and on the fact that all Education Services staff 

members were servants of the participants in the Program. 
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His own actions made it obvious that he "practiced what he 

preached." He led by example, and, even though he demanded 

a great deal of his staff, he demanded even more of himself. 

He could have been accurately described as a workaholic— 

always taking work home at night and on weekends. 

Obviously, his efforts paid off in terms of building an 

outstanding program. 

After three years as Commander, 3750 Air Base Group, 

Colonel Frank P. Gallo wrote Ezell a letter of appreciation 

on December 31, 1959, shortly before his retirement. In it, 

he stated, "The on-base and off-base education programs you 

have established are outstanding. I consider you the best 

educator I have met during my military career"(9). 

Eight months later, Major Charles L. Rudy, Chief, 

Personnel Services Division, would express similar feelings 

in a lengthy letter of appreciation written at the time of 

Rudy's retirement. The letter was to become a part of 

Ezell's official personnel file, and a copy was also 

furnished to the new Air Base Group Commander. Rudy stated, 

"Your brilliant ability and knowledge of the education 

field, together with your extreme loyalty and devotion to 

duty, have provided Sheppard Air Force Base with the finest 

education facility I have known anywhere in the U.S. Air 

Force" (25). 

During the 1960s, Ezell would continue to participate 

and encourage his staff to participate in the Management 



82 

Improvement Suggestion Program. In October, 1961, he set a 

new base record when he received $480. for his suggestion 

concerning distribution of USAF Study Reference Lists. The 

suggestion was adopted Air Force-wide with an estimated 

first-year savings of $9,550 (4). 

This served as a tremendous impetus for his staff 

members. In addition, he provided assistance in writing 

suggestions for employees with good ideas but lack of skill 

in setting forth those ideas. In 1968, after encouragement 

by Ezell, two of his staff members set a new base record 

with their joint suggestion concern Air Force ECI 

procedures. The suggestion was adopted Air Force-wide with 

an estimated first year savings exceeding $19,000. A cash 

award of $1025. was shared by the two individuals. By the 

end of 1969, Ezell and his staff had been responsible for 36 

adopted suggestions. Virtually all provided improvements in 

Education Services Programs. Three were implemented 

Department of Defense-wide, five Air Force-wide, and one Air 

Training Command-wide (4). 

Ezell's reputation and stature at Command, Air Force, 

and Department of Defense levels continued to grow. He was 

asked to chair a workshop presentation at a Department of 

Defense-wide education conference in April, 1961. The 

excellence of his performance resulted in a letter of 

commendation from the Director, United States Armed Forces 

Institute (21). 
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In August, 1963, at the request of Headquarters, Air 

Force officials, he served as workshop chairman at an Air 

Force-wide conference on Career Development Courses (11). 

And, when requested by the ATC Education Services Command 

Director, he made a presentation on April 21, 1965, at the 

ATC Education Services Workshop. His presentation resulted 

in a letter from Colonel Don M. Goodfleisch, Director of 

Personnel Services, Headquarters, Air Training Command, to 

the Air Base Group Commander at Sheppard commending Ezell's 

contribution (10). 

The Deputy Director of USAFI, W. L. Brothers, wrote a 

letter on April 22, 1969, responding to an article written 

by Ezell entitled, "USAFI Offers Opportunites." He felt the 

article was excellent and circulated it among members of the 

USAFI staff. In addition, he noted, "It has come to my 

attention many times from various sources that you operate 

one of the top programs in the Air Force (2). 

Ezell also continued to work well with local school 

officials. On February 12, 1968, N.W. Quick, Vice-President 

and Dean of Instruction, Midwestern University, wrote to 

Major General John M. McNabb, Sheppard Commander, commending 

Ezell and his staff for the excellent service they rendered. 

He indicated it was the best cooperative effort he had 

experienced in dealing with a Base Education Office and that 

he had dealt with several. He also indicated the counseling 

Ezell and his staff provided was "intelligent and accurate, 
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and in some cases superior to that which our students 

receive on campus." Dr. Quick concluded by indicating that 

the excellent work of Ezell and his staff had been performed 

throughout his tenure (23). 

During the early 1960s, Ezell had shown vision by 

recognizing the critical need for career development by 

Education Services staff members. He put continuous 

pressure on those holding professional positions to pursue 

off-duty study to enhance their professionalism. He made it 

hard for them to refuse by obtaining payment of tuition and 

fees through the Federal Employees Training Act for courses 

directly related to their jobs. By 1965, five of the six 

civilians assigned to the Branch were pursuing degree 

programs related to their Air Force jobs at Midwestern 

University in off-duty time (12). 

On July 19, 1966, Air Force officials reported the 

results of an Office of the Secretary of Defense Task Force 

on Adult Education which reflected weaknesses Department of 

Defense-wide in the professional development of Education 

Services staffs, both military and civilian. Each command 

was asked to review its professional development programs, 

and if present provisions were inadequate or non-existent, 

they were directed to initiate program development as 

rapidly as feasible (13). Once again, Ezell was shown to be 

far ahead of his time in that he had been encouraging and 
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facilitating professional development for his staff members 

since the late 1950s. 

When it came to professional development through off-

duty study, Ezell led by example. Although he already held 

a graduate degree and had completed nine semester hours 

toward a doctorate, he attended Midwestern University from 

1965 to 1968 along with several of his staff members to 

fulfill requirements for Texas Counselor Certification (19). 

In May, 1967, the Department of Defense published a 

revised version of DOD Directive 1322.8, Off-Dutv 

Educational Programs for Military Personnel. It directed 

the provision of a professional guidance program and 

mandated educational counseling at the first duty station 

for all active duty military personnel beginning July 1, 

1967 (34). Air Force officials acknowledged the directive 

would constitute a new requirement in that a professional 

guidance program had not previously been required. Full 

compliance with the new directive was not expected in 1967; 

however, positive progress toward full compliance was 

mandated and would be monitored and reported to 

Headquarters, USAF (14). 

Sheppard was one of the few Air Force installations 

where professional guidance service was being made 

available. With the encouragement of Ezell and the Chief of 

Sheppard's Civilian Personnel Division, the author appealed 

her civil service grade of GS-1710-7, Education Advisor, in 
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October, 1967. The appeal was based upon the fact that she 

held a Master of Education Degree with a major in counseling 

and Texas Counselor Certification and that she was providing 

the DOD directed professional counseling service—not 

educational advisement—to participants in the Sheppard 

Education Services Program. The Civil Service Commission 

upheld the appeal and Sheppard was authorized to upgrade the 

position to GS-1710-9, Guidance Counselor, on February 6, 

1968. Subsequently, the other two education advisors 

appealed their civil service grades on the grounds that they 

were also providing professional guidance counseling 

service. Their appeals were upheld and their positions 

upgraded to GS-1710-9, Guidance Counselor, in May, 1968 

(15). It was to be another three years before most Air 

Force Education Services Programs would have professional 

guidance counselors. This would occur in 1971 as a result of 

260 "Project Volunteer" guidance counselor positions being 

authorized for Air Force Education Services Programs. 

Sheppard would receive two "Project Volunteer" counselor 

positions bringing the total number of guidance counselors 

assigned to six. 

At the close of the decade of the 60s, the Sheppard 

Education Services Program might have been perceived to lag 

behind in only one major program area. By 1969, over 200 

collegiate institutions offered complete on-base degree 

programs on Air Force installations (35); however, no on-
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base degree programs were being made available at Sheppard. 

Several factors influenced Ezell's decision to maintain the 

status quo: (1) Midwestern University had offered a few 

courses on base in the early fifties with less than optimum 

results. Classes were small and administrative problems 

large with the State of Texas withholding funds due to 

Midwestern's conducting classes of less than 18-week's 

duration (5). (2) Midwestern had absolutely no interest in 

providing complete, on-base degree programs—which is what 

Air Force officials desired. (3) Ezell was very hesitant 

to mar the relations he and base personnel had with the only 

local collegiate institution. He felt bringing in an out-

of-town school as competition for Midwestern might disrupt 

the harmonious relationship which he had so carefully 

nurtured. This would have been disadvantageous for both the 

university and the base. (5) He was very committed to high 

quality education programs such as those offered on-campus 

by Midwestern. He felt he could make those programs readily 

available for Sheppard personnel by furnishing Air Force 

buses to the campus four nights a week. Finally, Ezell had 

no reason at that time to know how much degree completion 

would be enhanced by making on-base programs available in 

that on-base programs at other bases were not typically 

producing large numbers of degrees. The tremendous 

increases in degree completions which would come about at 
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Sheppard during the next ten years as on-base degree 

programs were made available could not have been predicted. 
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CHAPTER V 

THE DECADE OF THE 1970'S 

SHEPPARD'S EDUCATION PROGRAM BECOMES A PACESETTER 

The decade of the 1970s was to see a major redefinition 

of the role and scope of Air Force Education Services 

Programs. On February 6, 1970, Education Services was 

realigned to become a part of the Directorate of Personnel. 

It would no longer be categorized as a morale and welfare 

agency but would be recognized as a direct, mission support 

activity reporting to the Director of Personnel (9). 

The 1970s were to see the quality of Education Services 

Programs enhanced significantly. Major events included the 

approval of 260 guidance counselor positions in 1971, the 

processing of the first Community College of the Air Force 

(CCAF) registrations and awarding of the first Career 

Education Certificates in 1972, the adoption of standards in 

1973 calling for complete on-base degree programs at the 

associate, baccalaureate, and master's degree levels at all 

major installations, and the approval of CCAF's awarding of 

associate degrees in 1976 and accreditation of CCAF by the 

Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Commission on 

Colleges. The 1970s would also see continual emphasis on 

elevation of education levels including strong efforts to 
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assure all enlisted personnel had attained, as a minimum, a 

high school credential. 

Throughout the 1970s, Education Services Programs would 

become ever more important to Air Force recruitment, 

retention, and readiness efforts. And, increased emphasis on 

standards, Management by Objective (MBO) goals, and 

accountability would present challenges never before 

encountered to both Command Education Services Directors and 

Education Services Officers. 

At Sheppard Air Force Base, Kelley Ezell and his staff 

were embarking upon a decade during which the Sheppard 

Education Services Program would become an acknowledged Air 

Force pacesetter and twice receive official Headquarters, 

United States Air Force recognition as "The Outstanding 

Education Services Program in the Air Force (Category I)" 

(4, 16). 

By Ezell's having succeeded in 1968 in getting three 

GS-7, Education Services Assistant, positions upgraded to 

GS-9, Guidance Counselor, the Education Services 

professional counseling staff at Sheppard was one of if not 

the best qualified in the Air Force as the 1970s were being 

ushered in. Most bases had no professional guidance 

counselors on their staffs until the 260 "Project Volunteer" 

counselor positions were allocated in 1971 and filled in 

1972. Even then, most bases had only one or two 

professional counselors. However, by 1970, Sheppard*s 
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counseling efforts were being led by an Education Officer 

who held Texas Counselor Certification and by four 

academically qualified GS-9, Guidance Counselors. In 1972, 

Sheppard would be allocated two "Project Volunteer" guidance 

counselor positions bringing the total professional 

counseling staff to seven (25). 

In March, 1970, at the request of the Base Commander, 

Sheppard Civilian Personnel Classification officials had 

presented to ATC1s Civilian Personnel Classification Office 

a petition to upgrade Ezell's position to GS-13, which would 

make it one of the top civilian positions on the base. Air 

Training Command Civilian Personnel officials advised that 

the position did not meet Civil Service criteria for GS-13. 

However, in a four-page letter to the Headquarters, ATC 

Civilian Personnel Classification Chief, Major General Jerry 

D. Page, Sheppard Technical Training Center Commander, 

presented a compelling case for upgrading. He pointed out 

that the installation commander had authority to allocate 

additional responsibilities to the position beyond those 

described in Air Force Manual 213-1. He also noted that an 

accumulation of such responsibilities had been allocated to 

Ezell resulting in his position functioning as Base 

Education Officer (BEO) rather than Base Education Services 

Officer (BESO) as defined in the directive. On April 27, 

1970, ATC capitulated and Ezell's promotion to GS-13 was 

approved (20). 
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In addition to direct responsibilities as Base 

Education Officer, Ezell served to benefit the Sheppard and 

Wichita Falls communities in numerous other ways. In 1970, 

he was serving as vice-president of the 85-member local 

field chapter of Phi Delta Kappa, a national educational 

fraternity. His work had contributed heavily to the 

granting of a charter to the local organization. He was 

president of a Kiwanis Club and served as base 

representative on the North Texas Region Governor's "Goals 

for Texas" committee in the field of education. He served 

as chairman of the advisory board of the Salvation Army and 

was the superintendent of a 1400 member Sunday School. 

Ezell was very active in the area Schoolmaster's Club, a 

six-county organization of school and college 

administrators, and, at the request of the Wichita Falls 

School Administration, he had been appointed to represent 

the base on the Advisory Board of the developing Wichita 

Falls Technical Training Center (20). 

In February, 1971, Headquarters, United States Air 

Force officials had officially recognized the requirement 

for professional counseling service in Education Services 

Programs throughout the Air Force. The quality of 

counseling provided under Ezell's administration had gained 

such recognition by that time that he was the only base 

level official invited to the Pentagon to assist with 

development of the Air Force counseling program which added 
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260 "Project Volunteer" guidance counselor positions to 

Education Services Center staffs Air Force-wide. The job 

description which had been developed in 1968 by Ezell and 

Sheppard's Civilian Personnel Office became the standard job 

description to be utilized for the "Project Volunteer" 

counselors to be hired throughout the Air Force. Ezell was 

also instrumental in assisting in developing the hiring 

criteria for the counselors to assure that they would have 

the necessary academic credentials. His leadership was so 

widely recognized that he received numerous calls from base 

and major command levels for advice in the fulfillment of 

the counselor plan (25). 

In June, 1971, a World-Wide Education Conference was 

held at Fort McNair, Washington, D.C. The conference theme 

was "The Volunteer Armed Forces and Education." It had been 

called to take stock of the educational activities carried 

on within the Armed Forces. The challenge focused on making 

education a more positive force within the Department of 

Defense (28). 

In a speech by Roger T. Kelley, Assistant Secretary of 

Defense, it was pointed out that the attractiveness of a 

career in Defense had to be increased in order to meet the 

Nation's requirement for a well trained force. He noted 

that substantial documentation existed reflecting the 

importance of education for recruitment and retention in the 

volunteer Armed Forces (28). 
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Secretary Kelley warned about the decline in the 

education levels of persons entering the volunteer Armed 

Forces and pointed to evidence that the educational 

background of many recruits was inadequate. "If our 

officers and soldiers are to continue to be alert to new 

technology and its application within the Armed Forces, it 

is essential that we strengthen the education system in the 

military" (28, p. 3). 

Shortly after the conference, Major General John 

Murphy, ATC Vice-Commander, wrote to Commanders of all ATC 

bases. He called for a critical self-evaluation of the 

present status of the ATC Education Services Program at each 

base and included a copy of Secretary Kelley's remarks as an 

attachment to his letter. General Murphy reiterated 

Headquarters USAF goals for educational opportunities 

beginning with the 1971-1972 Academic Year. These goals 

called for technical/occupational programs on-base leading 

to certificates or associate degrees and for programs on-

base covering at least the first two years of resident 

college work. They also called for the availability, 

preferably on-base, of baccalaureate and graduate degree 

programs. Attention was also directed to the need for 

provision of adequate and attractive facilities which would 

include "sufficient counseling and classroom space, central 

location, and good environmental conditions." He asked that 
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ATC be advised if facilities deterred accomplishment of off-

duty education goals and objectives (19). 

In August, 1971, Ezell gained authority from Manpower 

Management Officials to create a GS-11, Supervisory Guidance 

Counselor, position which would provide direct supervision 

for the Counseling Section and also function as Assistant 

Base Education Officer. The position was initially approved 

as a pilot project for one calendar year; however, it was 

changed to a permanent position in April, 1972 (1). 

Creation of this position would be very important. The 

effective accomplishment of the tasks that lay ahead would 

be significantly enhanced in that the attention of the GS-11 

would be totally focused on the primary mission of the 

Branch--that of providing counseling service to branch 

clientele. Duties included planning, assigning tasks, and 

evaluating the work performance of the counseling staff. 

They also included establishing performance standards, 

making special assignments based on individual capabilities 

and priorities, and conducting a constant in-service 

training program. A major responsibility of the position 

was insuring work improvement through auditing the 

effectiveness of counseling activities and taking whatever 

action was necessary to improve the program and resolve 

problems (1). 

Through establishment of this position, creative 

efforts of those performing the day-to-day counseling 
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mission could be more fully utilized in developing 

systematic approaches to performing the counseling mission 

more effectively. Within five to ten years, most Education 

Services Centers on large bases would have similar 

positions; however, in 1971, Ezell was again breaking new 

ground when he gained approval for the pilot position. 

He contributed significantly to the effectiveness of the GS-

11 by allowing her virtually total freedom in directing the 

operation of the counseling section. 

After on-base degree programs were announced as Air 

Force goals in 1971, Ezell first sought an on-base associate 

degree program from Midwestern University (MU). Citing 

budget constraints and other problems, MU officials declined 

the request to present a complete on-base degree; however, 

they started offering several lower division courses on-base 

during the Spring of 1971. Ezell then approached officials 

from the nearest public junior college, Cooke County College 

(CCC), about their interest in serving Sheppard's need for 

an on-base associate degree program. Cooke County College 

was located in Gainesville, Texas, approximately 85 miles 

from Sheppard; however, administrators at CCC were very 

interested in providing the needed program. After several 

months of discussion, an agreement between Sheppard and CCC 

was signed and Sheppard's first, complete, on-base degree 

program was opened in November, 1971 (23). 
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Five courses were scheduled, and 85 students enrolled 

with most signing up for two or more courses. Due to the 

much larger than anticipated enrollment, several of the 

classes had to be split with additional sections opened. 

Initially, two full-time faculty members drove from 

Gainesville to teach the CCC courses on Sheppard. However, 

by August, 1972, the growth of the program necessitated the 

hiring of a full-time, on-base, program director—Mr. Afton 

Pike. In addition to directing the program, Pike also 

taught three courses each term (23). 

In September, 1972, Vernon Regional Junior College 

(VRJC) was opened in Vernon, Texas (55 miles from Sheppard). 

Vernon officials were very interested in taking over 

operation of the on-base junior college program since the 

base was located in their region; however, base officials 

were unwilling to approve such a change in that Vernon was 

not yet accredited and would not become eligible for 

accreditation by the Southern Association until it had been 

operating for a period of two years (23). 

In November, 1972, Cooke County College held its first 

commencement on Sheppard with twenty-five students receiving 

their associate degrees. The commencement was held in the 

base theater and became the first college commencement 

exercise to be held on Sheppard (23). 

In February, 1972, two additional associate degree 

programs were opened on Sheppard; however, they would serve 
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a special student population—not the usual permanent party 

population. In a cooperative effort between Sheppard's 

School of Health Care Sciences (SHCS) and Midwestern 

University, Associate of Science degrees in Radiologic 

Technology and Medical Laboratory Technology were made 

available. The programs were unlike any others in the Air 

Force in that they were open to student airmen attending 

technical training programs in Radiologic Technology and 

Medical Laboratory Technology at SHCS and to selected 

civilian students at MU. Participants were to receive 

resident MU credit for the Air Force conducted training 

program as well as for the courses provided by MU (30). 

The SHCS Commander, Colonel Jerrold L. Wheaton, wrote 

the Director of Personnel on May 30, 1972, acknowledging 

Ezell's many acts of service in the development of the new 

programs. He attributed to Ezell the structuring and 

gaining of Headquarters USAF approval of tuition assistance 

for the university-conducted portion of Phase I of both 

degree programs. He also credited Ezell with writing and 

presenting the initial student orientation on the program, 

with "carrying the ball" on gaining transcript award on the 

MU transcript of course-by-course credit for the Air Force 

portions of the programs rather than lump sum credit award, 

and to settlement of the tuition waiver in Air Force 

conducted portions of the program without which "neither 

program could have gotten off the ground." Wheaton also 
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noted that Ezell and his staff provided pre-enrollment 

college entrance examining, matriculation administrative 

work, and counseling for enrollees. "Without the latter, 

enrollments would have been reduced to the point of 

threatening continued operation of the very beneficial 

opportunities for airmen" (30). 

On December 27, 1971, Lieutenant General G. B. Simler, 

Commander of Air Training Command, wrote to Commanders of 

all ATC bases directing that they give their personal 

attention to strengthening the Education Services Program. 

While acknowledging that progress had been made in providing 

educational opportunities, he felt special steps needed to 

be taken to encourage more airmen to participate. He noted, 

"I expect every commander and supervisor to sell education 

and motivate subordinates to take advantage of 

opportunities." He indicated that the counselors provided 

under Project Volunteer were real assets if people know 

about them and use them. In summation, he indicated, "I 

expect ATC to lead in providing comprehensive educational 

programs, with emphasis on meeting the needs of enlisted 

personnel." He indicated he would monitor the progress in 

the area of enlisted participation by comparing data from 

Education Services Program Reports for 1971 and 1972 (26). 

Data from Calendar Years 1971 and 1972 Education 

Services Program Reports at Sheppard reflected phenomenal 

growth in participation in Education Services Programs by 
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Sheppard personnel. College/university course enrollments 

increased from 2,016 in CY 1971 to 6,385 in CY 1972. United 

States Armed Forces Institute and Air Force ECI enrollments 

increased from 2,292 in CY 1971 to 4,634 in CY 1972. Tests 

and examinations administered in CY 1971 totaled 17,003 

while CY 1972 figures reflected 20,080. During CY 1971, 

22,517 counseling interviews were conducted with that figure 

increasing to 30,681 during CY 1972. And, last but 

certainly not least in importance, high school completions 

increased from 281 in CY 1971 to 423 in CY 1972 (6). The 

423 Sheppard enlisted personnel meeting high school 

completion requirements in 1972 represented 23.4% of the 

completions for the entire 16-base Air Training Command (7). 

A very detailed, highly structured system had been 

developed at Sheppard to enhance high school completion 

opportunities. The system assured that all non-high school 

graduates were counseled, pre-tested to determine likelihood 

of passing the High School GED Battery, scheduled for on-

duty time attendance in the Academic School for Airmen if 

needed to elevate skill levels adequately to pass the 

battery, and provided with an on-going follow-up program to 

assure they successfully completed the GED Battery and 

obtained a High School Equivalency Certificate (7). 

Sheppard's program was so successful that the ATC 

Command Education Services Director, Mr. Douglas Blakeley, 

requested a presentation on the Sheppard program at an ATC-
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wide Education Services Workshop. The presentation was of 

such quality that the Chief, Education and Training 

Division, Hq ATC Directorate of Personnel, requested a copy 

of the speech for use in improving programs throughout the 

command (7). 

With increased numbers of non-high school graduates 

entering the all-volunteer Air Force, increased emphasis 

would be placed upon developmental training and high school 

completion during the next few years. The Veterans 

Administration would fund such training under their 

Predischarge Education Program (PREP). Colonel Payne L. 

Lough, Director of Personnel Programs for Air Training 

Command, directed in a letter to all ATC Directors of 

Personnel on February 18, 1971, that priority be given to 

the establishment of on-base VA supported courses for high 

school completion and remedial instruction (12). 

By Fiscal Year 1972, remedial courses in basic skills 

were being developed Air Force-wide. Host were similar to 

the program which had been operating at Sheppard for 

seventeen years. The success of the Sheppard program caused 

Education Officers from numerous bases to seek information 

and assistance from Ezell in starting their own programs. 

By May of 1974, command efforts in assisting airmen in 

remediating basic skills deficiences and attaining high 

school equivalency certificates were bearing fruition. In a 

letter to all ATC Base Commanders, Lieutenant General 
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William V. McBride, ATC Commander, expressed his pleasure at 

the success achieved in this priority program area. He 

noted that only 222 permanent-party ATC personnel lacked 

high school credentials. He also noted Sheppard's 

exceptional accomplishment in this area pointing out they 

had no permanent-party personnel assigned without the high 

school credential (18). 

In response to General McBride's letter, the STTC 

Commander, Major General Robert L. Petit, sent a letter to 

all base organizations on May 23, 1974, with a copy of 

General McBride's letter attached. General Petit 

acknowledged that Sheppard's outstanding record did not 

occur by accident. He commended the efforts of all who had 

helped and noted, "The work of Mr. Kelley Ezell and all 

personnel of the Base Education Office in spearheading and 

directing this effort has been superb" (21). 

In 1973, with the on-base associate degree program well 

established, Ezell began efforts to bring complete 

baccalaureate and graduate degree programs on-base. After 

completing needs assessments to determine the types of 

programs most needed by Sheppard personnel, he again 

proferred to Midwestern University the opportunity to 

provide the needed programs. Again, they declined. 

In January, 1974, The University of Oklahoma (OU) 

master's degree programs were opened on Sheppard with majors 

offered in Public Administration, Communications, Economics, 
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and Guidance and Counseling (22). The programs were offered 

through OU's Advanced Programs Division which conducted 

numerous graduate programs at Air Force bases located 

throughout the world. Courses were made available in 

weekend format in which 32 class hours of instruction were 

provided during two weekends for two semester hours of 

credit. Students could earn an additional semester hour of 

credit by simultaneously enrolling in a Directed Readings 

course in conjunction with the lecture course. 

On July 9, 1974, General Petit wrote Ezell a personal 

letter thanking him for the service he had rendered to the 

Center during FY 1974. He noted the records which had been 

achieved in high school completions, junior college 

participation, and in the new graduate program with OU. He 

ended the very warm letter by stating, "Kelley, you do a 

great service for the country and for the Air Force by 

continuously producing a superior educational program for 

the personnel at Sheppard Air Force Base. Thanks." Instead 

of the usual formal closing, he signed the letter, 

"Sincerely, Bob" (22). 

In September 1974, Sheppard would fully meet the Air 

Force Standard for on-base programs at associate, 

baccalaureate, and graduate levels when it opened the 

Wayland Baptist University Bachelor of Science in 

Occupational Education (BSOE) Degree program. The BSOE 

degree was particularly appropriate for Sheppard personnel 
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in that it provided Air Force instructors an opportunity to 

obtain Vocational Teaching Certification from the State of 

Texas while fulfilling degree requirements. Further, the 

vocational education courses needed for degree completion 

were directly related to their Air Force instructor jobs and 

significantly enhanced the professionalism of Sheppard's 

enlisted instructor force. In time, the Wayland 

baccalaureate programs would be expanded to provide majors 

in Business Administration, Health Care Administration, 

Criminal Justice, Human Services, and Occupational 

Technology. Wayland would also be among the first colleges 

to sign a formal articulation agreement with the Community 

College of the Air Force assuring that the CCAF graduate 

could transfer all work into the four-year degree program 

without loss of credit (16). 

On November 1, 1974, the Sheppard Education Services 

Center and all other agencies of the Directorate of 

Personnel moved into a new three story building (Bldg. 402) 

which would intially be called, The Personnel Center. The 

building had been designed and built to house all Personnel 

units. Ezell had personally designed that portion of the 

building which would house the Education Services Center. 

It provided private offices for the Education Officer, Chief 

of the Counseling Section, and six counselors. It also 

included a large Testing Center, 15 dedicated classrooms in 

which all college courses could be conducted, and storage 
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and resource rooms. Ezell had designed the Education 

Services Center portion of the building in 1968 although it 

would be years later before funding was approved and the 

facility actually built. It was a tribute to his vision 

that he could have foreseen in 1968 the needs for program 

development and subsequent expansion to such an extent that 

the facilty he designed would adequately serve the needs of 

the vastly expanded program in 1974. 

On June 17, 1975, Colonel Thomas S. Ford, Chief, 

Education Division, Directorate of Personnel Programs, Hq 

USAF, reported to all commands on the low number of 

associate degree completions through Air Force Education 

Services Programs. For the six month period ending March, 

1975, only seven bases had reported 20 or more associate 

degree completions. Sheppard led the Air Force with 71 

(with the other six highest bases reporting 48, 35, 31, 28, 

23, and 22). Sheppard accounted for 71 of the 103 associate 

degrees produced by Air Training Command. Colonel Ford also 

reported on the total number of associate degree completions 

by all 13 Air Force Major Air Commands. Only three major 

commands (other than ATC) exceeded Sheppard's production 

(13). 

On the Official Air Force Inspection conducted on 

Sheppard Air Force Base by the Inspector General (IG) team 

from July 21 - 31, 1975, the Education Services Branch was 

one of a very few organizations on the installation to 
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receive an "Outstanding" rating. During that inspection, a 

Base Inspection Questionnaire was administered to a cross 

section of 325 personnel randomly selected from the base 

populace. Its purpose was to determine individual opinions 

of the facilities, services, training, and working 

conditions on the base. The area receiving the most 

"Outstanding" ratings was Sheppard's On-Base Education 

Program with 67.2%. Only one other base agency received 

more than 60% "Outstanding" ratings. It had 62.3% (16) 

In September, 1975, the on-base Cooke County College 

(CCC) program was replaced by Vernon Regional Junior College 

(VRJC). The Texas Coordinating Board had withdrawn their 

approval of CCC's operation of the program on Sheppard once 

Vernon attained accreditation from the Southern Association 

of Colleges and Schools. Cooke County officials objected in 

that they had started the program and had lost several 

thousand dollars the first year of operation. With the 

program now enrolling between 250 and 300 students every 

twelve week term, CCC officials were reluctant to hand the 

program over the VRJC. At this point, CCC officials 

requested the Texas Attorney General's Office to review the 

situation and rule on the fate of the program. The Attorney 

General's Office ruled in favor of Vernon, and at the start 

of the Fall 1975 term, the administration of the program 

moved from CCC to VRJC (23) 
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While Air Force installations in Texas are not directly 

subject to the mandates of the Texas Coordinating Board, 

Ezell was faced with making one of two possible choices. He 

could either accept the transfer of the program from CCC to 

VRJC, or he could refuse to accept VRJC and bring in a 

private junior college or a program from out of state. He 

chose to accept the transition to VRJC. Cooke County 

officials were extremely cooperative in the transition and 

duplicated all students' records for VRJC. The students 

were scarcely aware of a change in administration. Ezell 

strongly urged VRJC officials to retain the former CCC 

Director to continue leadership of the program--which they 

did. All former CCC faculty members and administrative 

staff members were also retained (23). 

During this period, Ezell continued to contribute to 

Education Services far beyond Sheppard Air Force Base. He 

was asked to make a presentation on October 30, 1974 at the 

American Society for Engineering Education's 9th Annual 

Conference in San Francisco. Richard J. Ungrodt, Vice-

President for Academic Affairs, Milwaukee School of 

Engineering, wrote to Mr. Robert W. Quick, Chief, Education 

Services Branch, Hq, USAF, on behalf of the Society to 

express appreciation for Quick's assistance in arranging for 

Ezell's participation. He indicated their session was an 

outstanding success due in great measure to Ezell's 

providing, "the stimulating thoughts and perception of the 
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needs for continuing studies for the members of the 

miltiary, particularly the Air Force." He noted Ezell had 

made clear, "the opportunities for educational institutions 

to work directly with military units in developing and 

upgrading military technical personnel" (29). 

Community College of the Air Force officials were 

tasked by Hq USAF to provide a one-hour panel for the Air 

Force Day , December 11, 1974, at the Sixth Worldwide 

Department of Defense Education Conference to be held at the 

University of Maryland. Community College of the Air Force 

officials requested and received approval of Kelley Ezell's 

participation after his nomination by the CCAF staff as 

being the most knowledgeable individual Air Force-wide to 

discuss the CCAF mission. Following the presentation, 

Colonel Glenn F. Stauffer, CCAF Vice-President, expressed 

the appreciation of CCAF officials for Ezell's participation 

in a letter to Sheppard's Director of Personnel. Colonel 

Stauffer noted that he had worked with Ezell in the past, 

and "I have come to know him as the tops in the business." 

He commended Ezell's presentation on the panel, "He once 

again proved his expert knowledge, superior speaking 

ability, and convincing manner in describing for his fellow 

Education Services personnel the benefits and uses of CCAF 

programs in meeting the goals of the Education Services 

Programs" (27). 
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Official recognition of the level to which Ezell's 

leadership had elevated the Sheppard Program occurred when 

it was selected for the "Outstanding ATC Base Education 

Services Program of the Year Award (Class I)" and 

subsequently was selected for the "Outstanding USAF Base 

Education Services Program of the Year Award (Class I) for 

Fiscal Year 1975 (FY 75). Recognition of this magnitude 

clearly demonstrated Ezell's outstanding management and 

leadership (16). 

Early in 1976, the Commander of Air Training Command 

developed a set of objectives relating to quality of 

performance of ATC personnel. It was to be known as the 

Management by Objective (MBO) program. One objective 

related to enhancing individual performance through 

participation in and completion of CCAF programs. Although 

ATC already led all other commands in airmen registered in 

CCAF and in CCAF Certificates awarded, the Commander felt 

there was tremendous potential for growth. Goals were set 

and milestones developed to measure base efforts. The MBO 

goal for Education Services for 1976 called for increasing 

graduates by 25% which would translate to attainment of 150 

CCAF Certificates during the year (10). 

At the time the CCAF MBO was established, Sheppard 

personnel had earned 35 CCAF Certificates in the two and 

one-half years since CCAF began awarding them and was second 

among all Air Force bases in cumulative Certificates 
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received. Under Ezell's leadership, a plan for emphasis on 

CCAF activity and Certificate completions was developed 

which included: (1) emphasis on CCAF during the incoming 

permanent party counseling interviews; (2) implementation of 

a system whereby progress on each individual attaining 

advanced standing (45 or more semester hours) would be 

tracked with continuous follow-up activity maintained until 

attainment of the Certificate; and (3) implementation of a 

system whereby CCAF evaluations would be made by Education 

Services counselors as a regular part of the counseling 

interviews with all military enlisted personnel 

participating in any facet of the Education Services Program 

(8) . 

The ATC-wide MBO for Calendar Year (CY) 1976 was 

overwhelmingly successful. With a Command goal of 150 CCAF 

certificates, Sheppard's attainment alone during the period 

was 179 certificates. All other ATC bases combined for 160 

bringing the Command total to 339. Of the 825 CCAF 

certificates earned Air Force-wide in 1976, Sheppard 

produced 21.7% of the Air Force total. By the end of CY 

1976, Sheppard led all Air Force bases by a margin of 111 

certificates (8). 

Again utilizing the Air Force Suggestion System, Ezell 

and his staff had influenced Air Force policy and increased 

CCAF certificate production throughout the Air Force in 

1976. Two suggestions were submitted and approved for CCAF 
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policy changes in relation to Instructor in Technology 

Certificates (ITCs). The suggestions contributed 

significantly to the increase in ITCs completed by Air Force 

Non-Commissioned Officers. Comparative Air Force-wide data 

shows that CCAF awarded only 13 ITCs in the two-year period 

ending 31 December 197 5. However, employing the changes 

implemented from the suggestions, the institution awarded 

120 ITCs in CY 1976 (8) . 

In 1977, CCAF was granted approval to award associate 

degrees. This would significantly enhance the value of CCAF 

credentials. All personnel who had previously been granted 

Career Education Certificates and Instructor in Technology 

Certificates could request that those certificates be 

converted to Associate Degrees. The CCAF President, Colonel 

Lyle D. Kaapke, established the first CCAF Education 

Services Advisory Panel in December. It was to be comprised 

of two Major Command Education Services Directors, two Major 

Command Counselors, four Base Education Services Officers 

(ESOs), and four Base Counselors. On December 9, 1977, 

Colonel Kaapke requested that Ezell serve on the first 

panel. He indicated Ezell's nomination was made by "members 

of my staff, Hq USAF Education Officials, and Major Command 

(MAJCOM) Education Services Directors" (15). 

Functions of the panel were to include advising the 

President of CCAF and his staff concerning status of the 

College as perceived by Education Services personnel at the 
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MAJCOM and field level of operation; identifying problems 

experienced by students and ESOs in the field and 

recommending procedural/administrative changes; and based 

upon direct experience with CCAF students, identifying areas 

where policy changes might be appropriate to further the 

effectiveness of the college (15). 

On November 29, 1977, Sheppard's Center Commander was 

notified that Ezell's Education Services Program had again 

been selected as recipient of the "ATC Outstanding Education 

Services Program Award" for FY 1977 and had been submitted 

to Hq USAF as ATC1s nominee for the Air Force award (11). 

In May, 1978, Sheppard was selected as recipient of the 

"USAF Outstanding Base Education Services Program Award" 

making it the winner of two of the past three awards (4). 

At this time, Hq USAF officials instituted a new policy to 

prevent the same base from repeating as winner year after 

year. Winners of the top Air Force Education award were to 

become ineligible for nomination for future awards for a 

period of two years after winning. This rule would render 

Sheppard ineligible for award consideration until FY 1980 

when it would again receive the award. The restriction on 

eligibility was eliminated in 1988. By 1990, Sheppard had 

received the award a total of seven times (winning each year 

it had been eligible to compete other than 1976 and 1983). 

In January, 1977, a Command MBO had been established 

for CY 1978 calling for 10% of all ATC permanent party 
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enlisted personnel attaining associate or higher degrees by 

31 December 1978. One year earlier than the Goal deadline, 

a review of education levels of ATC and Sheppard AFB 

permanent party enlisted personnel education levels 

reflected 4.5% ATC-wide and 12% on Sheppard held college 

degrees. Under Ezell's leadership, Sheppard exceeded the 

goal by two percent a year in advance while the overall 

command average was still less than half-way to the goal. 

The exceptionally strong product derived in part from 

counseling support systems developed and implemented by 

Ezell throughout the Counseling Section (2). 

On the Official Air Force Inspections conducted on 

Sheppard by IG teams in February, 1977, and August, 1978, 

the Education Services Branch received "Outstanding" ratings 

from both IG teams (3). By this time, Sheppard was 

consistently leading the Air Force in numerous areas 

including percentage of enlisted personnel registered with 

CCAF; percentage of enlisted personnel holding college 

degrees; number of personnel earning CCAF degrees each year; 

percentage of base enlisted permanent party population 

having education levels from 15 semester hours through 

master's degrees; and number of examinations for college 

credit being administered each year (2, 3). 

With the success of Sheppard's program now widely 

recognized, Ezell was requested to provide a speaker for a 

presentation on Sheppard's "Systems Approach to Counseling" 
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at the American Personnel and Guidance Association annual 

convention in April, 1979. The presentation was highly 

successful resulting in numerous Air Force Education 

Services personnel subsequently calling Sheppard's Education 

Office for consultation on implementing similar systems. 

Colonel Harry H. Hagenbrock, Chief, Education Programs 

Division, Hq USAF, wrote to the Hq ATC Director of Personnel 

commending the Sheppard presentation. He indicated it had 

been handled in an outstanding fashion. According to 

Colonel Hagenbrock, the presentation "was one of the 

highlights of the workshop and provided stimulating and 

thought-provoking discussion for all participants" (14). 

Reflecting his tremendous respect for Ezell's 

contributions to CCAF and Air Force Education Services, 

Colonel Lyle Kaapke, CCAF President, nominated Ezell for a 

National University Continuing Education Association (NUCEA) 

Award on 21 December 1979. Information gathered for the 

nomination would become the last summary of Ezell's 

achievements to be compiled before his untimely death on 16 

January 1980 at the age of 63 (17). 

From data gathered, selected figures for FY 1979 serve 

to quantify the success of Ezell's program: New 

college/university course enrollments - 7,778; New Community 

College of the Air Force registrations - 767; 

Remedial/deficiency (IDEA) course enrollments - 180; High 

School Certificates/Diplomas received - 77; Associate 
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Degrees awarded through the program - 331; Bachelor's 

Degrees earned - 136; Master's Degrees - 26; Examinations 

administered - 5,830; New registrations in Air Force 

Extension Course Institute courses - 415; and Individual 

counseling interviews conducted - 14,333 (17). 

Related data included the fact that (1) Sheppard 

personnel had received more than twice the number of CCAF 

degrees received by people of any other Air Force 

installation (despite the fact that many bases had double 

and some triple Sheppard's enlisted permanent party 

strength); (2) During FY 1979, 114 Sheppard enlisted 

personnel had been selected for military commissions; (3) 

Sheppard was the first base in Air Training Command to 

fulfill the MBO Goal of at least 10 percent of its permanent 

party enlisted (PPE) strength with associate or higher 

degrees; and (4) At the end of 1979, over 73 percent of 

Sheppard's PPE personnel had 15 semester hours or more of 

transcripted college credit coded on their Air Force 

personnel records (which compared to an Air Force-wide 21 

percent). The participation figures appear even more 

significant in light of the fact that Sheppard's military 

permanent party population was less than 4,000. 

When considering Ezell's overall contributions to Air 

Force Education Services Programs, among the most 

significant were those in the area of staff and program 

development. He was exceptionally successful in identifying 
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and selecting people with high potential to become staff 

members. He was equally successful in motivating them to 

develop that potential and in inspiring them to devote their 

career lives to the Air Force Education Services Program. 

Further, although Air Force policy encouraged mobility of 

Education Services personnel, Ezell and many of his most 

capable staff members over the years were committed toward 

making their life's work the building of Sheppard's Program 

into the best that they could make it. The stability and 

continuity they provided significantly enhanced the quality 

of the Sheppard Program. 

On the other hand, Ezell had little tolerance for 

mediocrity. Staff members who lacked the ability or the 

willingness to "go the extra mile" rarely had long tenures. 

Demanding but fair, Ezell never asked more of his staff than 

he was prepared to give. 

Among the people he selected and trained are four who 

occupy key positions in Sheppard's Education Services 

Program today—the Education Services Officer, Lois A. 

Barnes; the Chief of the Counseling Section, James Mudd; and 

two Guidance Counselors, Margaret Reams and Donna Hyde. Two 

other long standing members of his staff retired in 1989 

after spending 18 and 31 years respectively in the Sheppard 

Education Services Center. 
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CHAPTER VI 

KELLEY EZELL AND SHEPPARD'S PROGRAM TODAY 

Having developed the Sheppard Education Services 

Program into what was arguably the finest Program in the Air 

Force and having had health problems for several years, 

Kelley Ezell announced in December of 1979 his intention to 

retire the following April. He was confident in the 

knowledge that he had assembled a dedicated, highly 

effective staff to carry on the Program to which he had 

dedicated more than 25 years of his life. Over half of them 

had worked for him for eight or more years and planned to 

spend the rest of their careers in the Sheppard Education 

Services Center. 

He knew his key staff members well in that he had 

personally selected or participated in the selection of each 

of them. Further, as he identified those with the greatest 

potential, he had served as mentor and arranged for the 

academic and career development of each. He knew they 

shared his vision and goals concerning the mission of the 

Air Force Education Services Program in general and 

Sheppard's Program in particular. Since the author had 

served as Chief of the Counseling Section and Assistant Base 

Education Officer for nine years, he knew she would likely 

be chosen to become his successor. Further, he knew her 
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goal would be to continue to manage the Program in much the 

same way it had been managed by him. 

Ezell's unexpected death on January 16, 1980, came as a 

severe shock. The last thing he talked about when he left 

work the day before was what he felt needed to be done the 

the first thing the next morning. However, for him, that 

tomorrow never came. He suffered a heart attack during the 

night and died without awakening. Fortunately, his staff 

proved equal to the challenges his death would present. In 

an article they placed in the "Education News" column of the 

base newspaper the following week, they pledged to the 

personnel of Sheppard to continue operating the Education 

Services Program in the same effective manner in which it 

had been operating for so many years. It was a pledge they 

would honor. 

In the Official Air Force Inspection of Sheppard Air 

Force Base four months after Ezell's death, the Education 

Services Branch received its fourth, consecutive 

"Outstanding" rating. In the official inspection report, 

the Inspector indicated, "The Sheppard Education Services 

Program continued as the pacesetter for ATC." Over 80% of 

Sheppard's permanent party enlisted personnel were 

registered with CCAF compared to an Air Force average of 

25.9%. He considered the CCAF degree production record 

particularly noteworthy. At the time of the Inspection, 

Sheppard personnel had been awarded 1009 CCAF degrees while 
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the base with the second highest production in the Air Force 

had produced 506 degrees. He also cited the fact that 498 

degrees had been awarded through the Sheppard Program in CY 

1979 (327 Associate, 150 Bachelor's, and 21 Master's) and 

that 121 personnel had been selected for Air Force 

commissioning programs (6). 

At the on-base Wayland Baptist University Commencement 

held a few months after Ezell's death, he was posthumously 

awarded an honorary Doctor of Humanities Degree. This 

gesture was indicative of the high esteem in which he had 

been held by all the college and university officials with 

whom he had worked. 

The greatest honor bestowed upon Ezell occurred on 

Octorber 8, 1980, when Building 402, one of the largest 

facilities on Sheppard, was officially named the "F. Kelley 

Ezell Personnel Center" in dedication ceremonies conducted 

by the Sheppard Technical Training Center Commander, Major 

General Harry Morris. The dedication plaque, which was 

prominently mounted near the building's main entrance, bore 

a very appropriate inscription describing his career, "A 

Lifetime of Service to Others" (10). 

Having gained official recognition as one of the best 

Education Services Programs in the Air Force before Ezell's 

death, the challenge to the managers who were to follow him 

was to continue to provide that same high quality. Without 

question, they have been successful. Sheppard's Program has 
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been the recipient of the "ATC Outstanding Education 

Services Program Award" nine times and has won the top Air 

Force Level Education Services Award seven times with the 

last award having been presented in 1990. The Air Force 

award was renamed, "The Nathan Altschuler Award for 

Excellence in Educational Programs," in 1984. Seven of the 

top ATC awards and five of the seven Air Force awards were 

received after Ezell's death. No other base in the Air 

Force has won the top award more than three times (1). 

Continuing to employ the systems and procedures 

established before Ezell's death, Sheppard's participation 

in the Community College of the Air Force (CCAF) program has 

continued to set the pace for the rest of the Air Force. 

Since 1984, CCAF officials have presented awards to 

recognize the top, USAF-wide CCAF degree producing bases. 

Based upon the number of permanent party enlisted personnel 

assigned, the awards are presented to bases in five size 

categories: Category I (5,501+ enlisted population); 

Category II (4,501-5,500); Category III (3,501-4,500); 

Category IV (2,501-3,500); Category V (1,501-2,500); and 

Category VI (1,500 or less). In March 1991, Sheppard 

repeated as recipient of the "CCAF Award for Highest Degree 

Production in the Air Force, Category V." This was the 

seventh consecutive year that Sheppard had won the top award 

in its category. Further, even though Sheppard is a 

Category V base with less than 2,500 enlisted personnel 
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assigned, Sheppard's cumulative CCAF degree production of 

3,348 degrees leads all bases in the Air Force regardless of 

size category. The cumulative production of the second 

highest base in the Air Force, a base with more than double 

Sheppard's enlisted population, is 2,574 degrees (12). 

Presidents of the Community College of the Air Force 

probably have greater opportunity to objectively evaluate 

Education Services Programs than any other Commanders. They 

visit Air Force installations throughout the world and work 

with numerous Education Officers and Guidance Counselors 

through the Workshops held at CCAF and by participating with 

them on CCAF Advisory Panels and Policy Councils. 

In response to Sheppard's August 1983 Inspection 

Report, Colonel Rodney Cox, CCAF President, wrote a 

congratulatory letter to the Sheppard Education Officer in 

which he stated, "The accolades keep pouring in for you 

folks. Specifically, I'm referring to the August 83 MEI. 

It's very unusual for Inspectors to speak so glowingly of 

any organization. Without question, you are the finest 

Education Office in the Air Force--probably within the 

Department of Defense" (3). With this letter, Colonel Cox 

became the third consecutive CCAF President to acknowledge 

in writing that the Sheppard Education Office was the best 

in the Air Force (4, 12). 

In July of 1989, Sheppard's Education Services Program 

received Presidential level recognition when it was awarded 



129 

the "Commander-in-Chief's Installation Excellence Award." 

Major General Michael A. Nelson, Sheppard Technical 

Training Center Commander, presented the award to the 

Education Services staff in a special ceremony held in the 

Education Services Center. In making the presentation, he 

compared winning the "Altschuler Award" (which Sheppard had 

won a few months earlier) to winning an NFL league 

championship. He compared winning the "Commander-in-Chief's 

Award" to winning the Super Bowl. Along with the 

certificate, he presented the author and her staff with 

congratulatory letters from General Larry D. Welch, Air 

Force Chief of Staff, and from Lieutenant General Robert C. 

Oaks, Commander of Air Training Command. 

On March 16, 1990, Air Force Inspectors completed their 

most recent inspection of Sheppard Air Force Base. In it, 

the Education Services Branch received its 10th consecutive 

"Outstanding" rating keeping intact a record begun in 1975. 

The inspection report cited as particularly noteworthy the 

success in enlisted degree completions with 23.9% of 

Sheppard's enlisted personnel holding degrees compared to 

10.5% Air Force wide (7). 

The impact of Ezell's leadership on those who occupy 

key positions in Sheppard's Education Services Program today 

is profound. The Education Services Officer, Lois A. 

Barnes, attributes her career success to him. She was 

selected by Ezell to fill a GS-5, para-professional position 
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in 1972. She indicates he seemed to sense her potential 

very early and sought to provide opportunities to fulfill 

that potential. Through his encouragement and financial 

assistance, she completed her master's degree in Counseling 

through off-duty study and has since moved up the ranks to 

GS-7, GS-9, GS-11, GS-12, and ultimately, the GM-13, 

Education Services Officer, position. She feels she adopted 

Ezell's philosophy of education early on and to a great 

extent his philosophy of life. According to her, "Ezell was 

a change agent--had vision--could always see ways to improve 

things and sought to do so." Barnes went on to say, "He not 

only pursued excellence, he instilled that goal in others 

and recognized their superior performance when it was 

forthcoming." She also attributes to him her realization as 

a manager that "I didn't have to live with inadequate 

performance from subordinates. Despite feelings by some, 

you can fire Civil Service Workers if you build a case" (1). 

Like Barnes, the author was tremendously influenced by 

Ezell and spent 21 years under his tutelage as she served as 

Examiner (GS-5), Education Services Assistant (GS-7), 

Guidance Counselor (GS-9), and Chief of the Counseling 

Section/Assistant Education Officer (GS-11). She would 

succeed him as Base Education Officer upon his death in 1980 

and would serve in that capacity until retirement in 1989. 

Through him, encouragement was provided to complete a 

graduate degree in Counseling and to subsequently pursue a 
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doctorate. Ezell's vision for the Program, his ongoing 

encouragement of staff members and Program participants, his 

ability to engender intense loyalty, and his constant 

pursuit of excellence were attributes others could seek to 

develop and emulate. Being a long-term member of Ezell's 

staff afforded the opportunity to be taught by a "master of 

the trade." Further, it provided the background and 

experience necessary to follow him as Education Services 

Officer after his death. 

James Mudd, Chief of the Counseling Section, also 

credits Ezell with enriching his career immeasurably. 

Mudd's first association with Ezell was as a military 

student in the program. He says before he got to Sheppard 

with "roughly 100 semester hours worth of junk," he had 

absolutely no idea of how to get a college degree. He 

completed an associate, a bachelor's, and a master's degree 

with a major in Counseling through the Sheppard Program. 

Through Ezell, he was given the opportunity to voluntarily 

cross-train from the Medical Laboratory career field to the 

Education Services career field. He says Ezell "pulled 

strings" to facilitate the cross training opportunity. Mudd 

spent his last active duty assignment as the Non-

commissioned Officer-in-Charge of the Education Services 

Branch—a position he occupied at the time of Ezell's death. 

After retirement, he returned to the Branch two years later 
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as a GS-7 and has progressed up the career ladder to GS-9 

and GS-11, Chief of the Counseling Section (8). 

Mudd feels Ezell was always aggressive in pursuit of 

educational opportunities for everyone and in strongly 

encouraging people to take advantage of those opportunities. 

He was a strong believer in lifelong learning, was totally 

committed to the job, and demanded excellence of his staff 

( 8 ) . 

Three of the four people currently serving as Guidance 

Counselors in the Education Branch attribute their 

successful careers to Ezell. Margaret Reams was hired by 

Ezell in 1970 as a clerk-typist. At that time she had never 

taken a college course nor had she any plans to do so. She 

assumed she would serve in clerical positions for the rest 

of her career. However, this was not to be. Ezell was her 

immediate supervisor and quickly recognized her exceptional 

potential. However, he knew the only route to upward 

mobility lay in education. According to Reams, "he twisted 

my arm until I decided it would be easier to give college a 

try than to continue to resist." Reams completed her 

associate degree through the Vernon Regional Junior College 

program, the BSOE through the Wayland Baptist University on-

base program, and the master's degree with a major in 

Counseling from Midwestern State University. She moved up 

the ranks in the Branch to her current GS-9 position in 

which she plans to spend the rest of her career. She 
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attributes to Ezell the recognition that she could fulfill a 

much more significant role in the Branch than she had ever 

imagined. "Had he not had a much higher goal for me than I 

had for myself, I would never has aspired to that goal and 

made it a reality. He believed in me and helped me to 

believe in myself. This, in turn, helps me to inspire my 

counselees today"(11). 

Donna Hyde also came to work for Kelley Ezell in a 

clerical position. When she was selected to fill the GS-4, 

Education Technician, position in 1972, she had never taken 

a college course nor had anyone in her family ever done so. 

Like Reams, Hyde showed tremendous potential, and Ezell set 

out to convince her that she should qualify herself for a 

professional position where she could have a much more 

significant impact on the lives of others. Hyde had been 

married since she was 18, had two daughters in elementary 

school, and had assumed for many years that "college was for 

other people." Even Ezell could not have anticipated the 

outcome when he "turned Hyde on to education." She 

completed associate, bachelor's and master's degrees with a 

4.0 grade point average and has now completed all course 

work for her doctorate with the University of North Texas 

and is preparing to begin work on her dissertation (5). 

As Hyde completed her own degree programs and 

progressed steadily up the career ladder to GS-9, she feels 

her educational experience provided a very positive 
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influence for her youngest daughter. She says she didn't 

need to "preach about the importance of education." 

Instead, "I demonstrated it." The daughter was obviously 

influenced. She attended Texas A&M on scholarship and 

successfully completed both bachelor's and master's degrees 

in Chemical Engineering (5). 

Hyde feels that "having been there" facilitates her 

empathy for and ability to work with "the middle-aged 

freshman," who may be taking that first college course at 

the age of 30, 35, or even 40 years of age. "I know how 

they feel and can articulate those fears and help to assuage 

their anxieties by sharing with them that I have been there-

-and survived." Like Reams, she hopes to spend the rest of 

her career in Sheppard's Education Services Center (5). 

James Taylor's association with Ezell was as a student 

in Sheppard's Education Services Program. He completed two 

associate degrees, the Wayland BSOE Degree, and a master's 

in Counseling through the on-base University of Oklahoma 

program before retiring from the Air Force as a Senior 

Master Sergeant shortly after Ezell's death. He attributes 

his changing his second career goals from electronics to 

education due to the influence of Kelley Ezell. Because of 

his experiences as a student in the Sheppard Program, he 

decided to become a Guidance Counselor. In 1982, he joined 

the Education Services staff. Like Barnes, Mudd, Reams, and 

Hyde, he plans to devote the rest of his career-life to 
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helping Sheppard people to realize their educational goals. 

Taylor has turned down several promotion opportunities in 

order to continue the work he feels is so important (13). 

The impact of Ezell's leadership extended to people 

beyond his immediate staff. Afton Pike, Dean of the VRJC-

Sheppard Learning Center, was hired by Cooke County College 

in 1971 on a one-year contract. He was to serve as the 

Director for the new on-base CCC program on Sheppard. The 

program was new ana its future uncertain. Pike's background 

was in business and, in his words, "I had everything to 

learn about an education program." Had it not been for a 

very positive experience during that first year, he feels 

sure he would not have stayed in the education arena (9). 

Pike states, "Because I agreed so wholeheartedly with 

Mr. Ezell's vision and educational philosophy, I have stayed 

in this program as my lifetime career. I will have been the 

director of the Sheppard Center for 20 years in 1992." He 

remembers the 1970's as the big expansion period for the 

Sheppard Program and is pleased he was part of such an 

exciting period (9). 

In discussing Ezell's management style, Pike 

categorizes it as situational noting he had little tolerance 

for unproductive workers but provided tremendous freedom and 

encouragement to others. He ran a very structured operation 

from a management perspective with systems and procedures 

for everything. It reminded Pike of a sales operation--
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planned attack, specific objectives, follow-up. Pike 

describes Ezell as "the Henry Ford of Air Force Education" 

(9). 

Among the things Pike remembers most about Ezell were 

his positive attitude and great sense of humor; however, he 

says Ezell's "gruff facade (burr haircut) sometimes kept 

timid souls from confronting him." Pike found Ezell a hard 

man to categorize. He noted, "He genuinely loved people--

and they responded. My sons really cared for Mr. Ezell. 

They always wanted to visit with him when they came out to 

see me." Pike said Ezell's "children" were those of others 

probably attributable to the fact that he and his wife were 

unable to have children of their own (9). 

Pike noted that by the time he came aboard in 1972, "It 

was apparent that Air Force officials looked upon him as a 

leader." Pike attended several World-Wide Education 

Conferences and noted from comments of other attendees that 

Sheppard was looked upon as #1. He also recalled meeting 

several Base Education Officers from other installations who 

made TDY trips to Sheppard to learn as much as they could 

about the Sheppard Education Services Program in order to 

improve their own programs. He also recalled the fact that 

Ezell was always willing to spend his own time in serving as 

a mentor. Pike attributes much of his own success to what 

he was able to learn from Ezell (9). 
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Charles Cole, Assistant Director of the Wayland Baptist 

University--Sheppard Center, also attributes his career 

change to Kelley Ezell. Cole came to Sheppard in 1970 and 

served as the Senior NCO/Sergeant Major of the School of 

Health Care Sciences. He often worked with Ezell in 

relation to promotion of education for SHCS personnel. As a 

participant in the Sheppard Program, Cole completed 

associate, bachelor's, and master's degrees enabling him to 

move from a medical career to a career in education after 

retiring from the Air Force (2). 

Cole says the counseling system at Sheppard is like 

none he ever saw at any other Air Force Base during his 26 

year active duty career. He notes, "Each counselor can 

counsel on the educational gamut where on many bases there 

is a CCAF counselor, a VA counselor, etc. Plus, the 

attitude of personal service is exemplary." He goes on to 

note, "Ezell demanded that attitude—those that didn't want 

to serve, didn't stay" (2). 

According to Cole, Ezell "lived" education and meant to 

bring educational opportunities to as many as he could any 

way that he could. "He wholeheartedly believed that helping 

people to become better educated was to help them to better 

lives." Cole also pointed out that Ezell knew Air Force 

people would have to be better educated if they were to 

effectely perform the Air Force mission of tomorrow (2). 
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In discussing Ezell's overall contributions to 

Education Services, Cole noted, "He established a model 

program—showed how it should be done." He commented on the 

many visits from other Education Officers seeking to learn 

what they could from Ezell and pointed out that one of them 

is now the Command Director of Tactical Air Command (2). 

Those working in the Sheppard Education Services Branch 

and those working with it through their affiliations with 

the on-base educational programs reflect a great deal of 

consensus in relation to opinions about procedures and 

systems which contribute most significantly to the success 

of Sheppard's Program. Most viewed the systems approach 

utilized in the individual counseling interview with 

incoming permanent party enlisted personnel as a key element 

to the success of the Education Program (1, 5, 8, 9, 11, 

13). 

When an incoming person signs in to see a counselor, a 

comprehensive pamphlet describing Sheppard's Education 

Services Program is provided with the suggestion that it be 

perused while waiting to see a counselor. This pamphlet is 

an invaluable tool in working with the individual in that it 

provides comprehensive program information which can be 

taken home for future reference; however, it is not used as 

a substitute for the counselor and the incoming individual 

interview. It can't think, it can't counsel, and it can't 

relate to the counselee (1). 
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Sheppard's system for the incoming counseling interview 

with enlisted personnel includes the following: (1) 

Establish rapport. (2) List and evaluate the credit 

previously earned (CCAF, testing, civilian college, etc.) 

and arrange to obtain documentation, when needed, for coding 

the appropriate education level into official personnel 

records. Performing this service establishes real rapport. 

The counselee knows the counselor cares. (3) Prepare and 

furnish a CCAF degree plan to the counselee. (4) Prepare 

appropriate civilian college degree plans. (5) Discuss 

intermeshing of programs and dual pursuit of CCAF and 

civilian degrees simultaneously. (7) Assure registration 

with CCAF has been accomplished. (8) Establish reasonable 

time-frames for degree completions. (9) Help in any way 

possible as the counselee seeks to formulate educational and 

vocational goals including discussion of VA benefits, Air 

Force tuition assistance, PELL grants, and, where 

applicable, commissioning programs. (10) Follow-up: Send 

form letters when transcripts arrive inviting the individual 

back in to see a counselor. 

The procedure utilized for the incoming counseling 

interviews is not meant to inject rigidity into the 

counseling system. It is meant to serve as a check list 

that a counselor might use to establish a pattern to assure 

that certain vital information and actions are always 

included in the interviews. Outlining the system is 
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particularly effective in training a new counselor. 

Obviously, in a short time, it becomes automatic to cover 

these areas. 

To illustrate the effectiveness of the system, a 

typical incoming interview with a hypothetical TSgt John Doe 

is used. Sergeant Doe has 13 years of active duty. He 

completed Air Force technical school courses worth 24 

semester hours of credit, the NCO Leadership School for 

another four hours, has 5 and 7 level internship credit for 

eight semester hours, basic training for four hours of 

physical education credit, and the NCO Academy for seven 

semester hours. While the counselor is aware that TSgt Doe 

is a mid-term sophomore with 47 semester hours of 

transcriptable college credit, Sergeant Doe may be totally 

unaware or only vaguely aware that he has college credit. 

First, the Counselor would offer to document the 

already earned credit and assure its entry into TSgt Doe's 

official military records. Then, tentative degree plans 

would be prepared for both CCAF and civilian college 

associate degrees. Since Sergeant Doe is an Air Traffic 

Controller in the Air Force, he would be wise to obtain a 

marketable civilian credential in addition to his CCAF 

degree in Air Traffic Control if he plans to stay in the Air 

Force until retirement in that he will be too old to be a 

civilian air traffic controller at that time. In this 
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instance, the on-base civilian degree program in Management 

appears to be the most attractive. 

From the CCAF and civilian college degree plans, TSgt 

Doe can see he needs 22 semester hours of credit (10 by 

testing and 12 by resident study) to complete his CCAF 

degree in Air Traffic Control. He needs 24 semester hours 

(15 resident and nine by testing) to complete his associate 

degree in Mid-Management. He should be able to complete 

both degrees within a six to nine month time-frame by 

attending school on-base two nights a week since most of the 

hours needed to complete either program would apply to the 

other. Further, based upon his income from the previous 

year and his family size, his eligibility for a PELL Grant 

is computed and he appears eligible to receive a grant in 

addition to utilizing his VA benefits. The grant should 

cover his textbook and supply expenses. In addition, his 

spouse could also qualify for a PELL Grant if she wished to 

pursue her own degree through the on-base junior college 

The counselor might also briefly go over the follow-on 

bachelor's degree TSgt Doe might pursue on-base following 

completion of the associate degree programs. To the man who 

thought he had nothing academically, the revelation that he 

is a mid-term sophomore who could complete two degrees in 

six to nine months with expenses fully covered can be most 

enlightening and most appealing. Frequently, counselees 

make the following or similar comments to the counselor 
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following the interview: "No one ever explained all of this 

to me before and told me what I had to do in order to 

complete a degree." "I always thought it would take years 

of going to school at night--that's why I haven't been 

working toward my degree." "I would be crazy 

not to complete my degree while I'm here at Sheppard. I may 

never have an opportunity this good again." 

The Sheppard Counselors accept the premise that it is 

imperative to let the client know where he is academically 

and to outline avenues to reach academic goals. The goal is 

to keep the process as simple as possible while still 

defining as clearly as possible where the counselee is and 

how to get to where he wants to go academically. 

While the in-depth incoming counseling interview and 

preparation of degree plans may appear to involve extra work 

on the counselor's part, Sheppard Counselors find the 

opposite to be true. Further, it provides a tremendous 

incentive to the counselee. It becomes simple to keep track 

of the individual's progress by making pencil notations on 

the degree plans as tests and applicable courses are 

completed. The system saves a great deal of time in the 

long run and enables the Counselor to operate more 

effectively. Further, it reduces errors in course selection 

which might come about due to oversight as to what the 

person needs for degree completion. 
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Another key system contributing to the success of the 

Sheppard Program is the Follow-up System (1, 5, 8, 22, 13). 

While this system is actually comprised of multiple types of 

follow-up activity, the basic system calls for each 

counselor to make, as a minimum, at least fifteen telephonic 

follow-up calls each week. A record of these calls is kept 

(with the subject of the follow-up activity named) and the 

record turned in to the Chief of the Counseling Section at ' 

the end of the week. During weeks when the counseling load 

is relatively light, the expected number of follow-up calls 

is much greater. 

The Air Force Form 186, Individual Record-Education 

Services Program, i, the official record for participants in 

the Education Services Program. The file is commonly 

called, the 186 file." This file contains records of 

course enrollments, course completions, test results, 

college transcripts, degree plans, and anecdotal records of 

counseling interviews. The official records are filed 

alphabetically with each counselor assigned responsibility 

for monitoring a certain number of the records and for 

performing such follow-up activity as may be needed. By 

having the files divided in this manner, clerical staff 

members can pull the files of participants when test 

results, transcripts, or other documents requiring follow-up 

activity are received and refer them to the appropriate 

counselor. 
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If a counselor wishes to become the "responsible" 

counselor in relation to a student file outside that 

counselor's usual area of responsibility, an annotation is 

placed on that file so the identity of the responsible 

counselor may be readily discerned. This option is 

frequently chosen when a counselor has done the incoming 

counseling interview, set short and long range goals with 

the participant, and wishes to be directly involved in 

tracking progress toward those goals. It is not unusual for 

a participant to choose to continue working primarily with a 

specific counselor--an option always available to the 

client. However, all the counselors encourage clients to 

see other counselors from time to time in that it is 

possible additional views might lead to new insights which 

could prove advantageous to the counselee. In addition, it 

provides a type of quality control. Counselors tend to read 

the counseling entries and check the data in an unfamiliar 

file more carefully than when checking their own entries 

with which they have become very familiar. 

The routine follow-up system assures that each time a 

test result, a CCAF or civilian college transcript, or any 

other document which may have a bearing on a degree 

completion for a participant is received in the Branch, the 

file of the participant is pulled and given to the counselor 

along with the document which just arrived. The counselor 

checks the file and determines the necessary course of 
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action. If a test result is received which is applicable to 

a CCAF and/or civilian college degree, the participant is 

called and asked to come in to transmit the test result to 

the college or university. If further testing is needed, 

this becomes a very appropriate time to encourage the 

student to accomplish additional testing. It is also an 

excellent time to inform the student college schedules have 

just come out or that pre-clearance for college enrollment 

is imminent. 

This on-going, routine follow-up system assures 

methodical tracking of progress toward degree completions. 

It also enhances the relationship between counselors and 

Branch clientele who perceive this "extra attention" as 

evidence that the counselors really care about them. 

The Education Officer views the follow-up activity as 

being such a key element for a successful program that she 

has made it one of her primary objectives for the annual 

Education Services Plan (1). For Fiscal Year 199.1., the 

first objective listed by Barnes concerned follow-up efforts 

to increase participation and degree completions. Her goal 

for FY 1991 was to accomplish at least 5,000 follow-up 

contacts during the fiscal year. With a permanent party 

strength of 2,898, reaching the goal of 5,000 would reflect 

outstanding service to Sheppard's personnel. Exceeding the 

goal by over 18 percent, 5,921 follow-up contacts were made 

during the year. Objective evidence of the success of the 
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follow-up program was reflected by the fact that Sheppard's 

2,898 personnel completed 539 college degrees during the 

past year. The ratio of "degrees earned per 1,000 eligibles 

assigned" was 222 degrees per 1,000. The number of 

eligibles is determined by subtracting those with masters' 

and doctoral degrees from the total number of personnel 

assigned. 

Another valuable activity created by Ezell 35 years 

earlier and still enhancing the Education Services Program 

today is the Squadron Education Coordinator function (1, 

13). A Squadron Education Coordinator is appointed by each 

squadron commander. Care is taken to assure the appointee 

is interested in promoting education within the squadron. 

Regular meetings of the Coordinators and the Education 

Services Counselor—Coordinator assures that Coordinators 

are kept apprised of significant educational information. 

The Coordinators can assist with publicity, with 

disseminating information, and with encouraging members of 

the squadron to participate in the Education Services 

Program. 

A weekly column in the base newspaper is very valuable 

in publicizing the Education Services Program and in 

assuring that newsworthy stories about participants in the 

program are made available. A weekly education column 

provides readers with an identifiable, regular source of 

information about educational opportunities on the base. 
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The "Education News" column started by Ezell in 1954 

continues to be a regular part of the base paper in 1991. 

Most bases have contract, part-time examiners to 

provide testing service to base personnel (1). The 

provision of walk-in testing service with large quantities 

of "stocked" tests significantly enhances degree completion 

efforts by base personnel. In order to provide this 

service, in-house testing is necessary. A person on the 

Education Services staff must be designated as Examiner. 

Ezell began providing this type of testing service in 1955, 

and it has been provided continuously since that time. With 

walk-in testing service, people can report for testing 

without pre-scheduling and ask to be administered a test 

stocked in the Testing Center safe. Obviously, many more 

people can test if arrangements do not have to be made to 

order the test and schedule the examination weeks ahead of 

the testing session. 

According to the Education Services Officer, the ratio 

of tests administered last fiscal year per military members 

assigned was 309 tests per 1,000 members within Air Training 

Command. This ratio was considerably higher than the ratio 

Air Force-wide. At Sheppard, that ratio was 673 tests 

administered per 1,000 members assigned. She feels this 

large testing load significantly influenced the number of 

CCAF and civilian college degree completions by Sheppard 

personnel (1) 
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Walk-in counseling service is another key to the 

effective Sheppard operation. Started by Ezell in 1954, 

walk-in counseling continues to be offered in the Sheppard 

Center today. According to the Education Services Officer, 

many more clients can be served utilizing the walk-in 

system. No pre-scheduling is necessary, and no time is lost 

due to failure of clients to show up for appointments nor 

due to unanticipated down-time between interviews (1). 

When clients visit the Branch for counseling service, 

they sign-in at the reception desk and are able to see the 

next available counselor. Barnes acknowledges that 

furnishing this type of service is somewhat harder on the 

counselors in that they frequently have almost no free time 

between clients. However, it enables the staff to serve 

many more clients and thus provide vastly superior overall 

counseling service. It is particularly beneficial during 

seasonal rush periods before and during registration periods 

( 1 ) . 

Also important for developing counselor effectiveness 

is an on-going training program for counselors (1, 5, 8). A 

carefully designed, formal training program is utilized for 

new counselors which includes assignment of a mentor from 

among the experienced professional staff. The on-going 

training program for both new and experienced staff members 

includes professional development through graduate study in 

off-duty time, regular office training sessions, and 
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attendance at professional conferences, workshops, and 

training courses. Five of the six current professional 

staff members in the Education Services Branch have 

completed a total of fourteen degrees through colleges and 

universities providing programs at Sheppard (1, 5, 8, 11, 

13). The vigor with which Sheppard's Education Services 

staff members pursue their own professional development has 

an obvious positive impact on those for whom they provide 

counseling. 

One of the most effective systems developed by Ezell 

was the plan for emphasis on CCAF activity and degree 

completions. It called for emphasis on CCAF during the 

incoming permanent party counseling interviews; 

implementation of a system whereby progress on each 

individual attaining advanced standing with CCAF would be 

tracked and continuous follow-up activity maintained until 

the degree had been attained; and implementation of a system 

whereby CCAF evaluations would be made by counselors as a 

regular part of the counseling interview with all enlisted 

personnel participating in any facet of the Education 

Services Program (1). 

In summation, the Education Services Program developed 

by Kelley Ezell at Sheppard continues to operate in an 

outstanding manner today under the direction of leaders 

selected and trained by Ezell. They continue to utilize 

many of the systems and procedures he developed in that they 
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have proven to be highly effective throughout years of 

utilization. Seen as keys to program effectiveness are: 

(1) in-depth, incoming counseling interviews for new 

personnel; (2) availability of walk-in counseling service; 

(3) a comprehensive follow-up program to encourage 

participation and degree completion; (4) a Squadron 

Education Coordinator system; (5) a system for emphasis of 

CCAF activity and degree completions; (6) a weekly 

"Education News" column in the base newspaper; (7) 

availability of regularly scheduled, walk-in testing 

service; and (8) an on-going training program for counselors 

(1, 5, 8, 11, 13) . 

The Education Officers who followed Ezell continued his 

practice of fostering creativity among staff members through 

encouraging their participation in the Air Force Suggestion 

Program. Through this system, staff members were able to 

directly influence policies and procedures both at the local 

level and beyond through their creative ideas. They have 

been responsible for 112 adopted suggestions. One had 

command-wide application, 17 were implemented Air Force-

wide, and 11 were adopted for Department of Defense-wide 

application (12). Many of the suggestions continue to 

enhance Education Services Programs throughout the Air Force 

today. 
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CHAPTER VII 

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

FOR FURTHER RESEARCH 

Summary 

This study concerns the contributions of Kelley Ezell 

and his leadership in developing the Education Services 

Program at Sheppard Air Force Base, Texas, into its current 

position as an officially recognized Air Force leader in 

program excellence. It determines the effects of Ezell's 

leadership on subsequent leaders in the Sheppard Education 

Services Center and identifies the systems, practices, and 

procedures which they feel contribute most significantly to 

Sheppard's success. It also examines Ezell's contributions 

to Education Services Programs throughout the Air Force. 

Primary data were examined using the historical 

research techniques of external and internal criticism. 

Data included official records, performance reports, 

personal papers, and business correspondence of Kelley Ezell 

and subsequent Sheppard Education Services Officers; 

official records, reports, letters, and documents from the 

files and archives of the Sheppard Education Services 

Branch; an unpublished biographical account; government 

regulations, reports, and other documents; newspaper 
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accounts; and interviews with Ezell's widow, former staff 

members, and associates. 

When Kelley Ezell assumed responsibility for managing 

Sheppard's Education Services Program in May, 1954, his 

staff consisted of a Staff Sergeant and four airmen, none of 

whom were academically qualified as professional educators. 

The program consisted primarily of correspondence courses 

and group study classes furnished through the United States 

Armed Forces Institute (USAFI); correspondence courses 

furnished through the Air Force Extension Course Institute 

(ECI); testing for high school completion, high school 

credit, and college credit through USAFI; educational 

advisement service to participants in the program; and 

assistance in arranging for qualified personnel to 

participate in college study utilizing the "Bootstrap" 

programs. 

Ezell's first year in the Education Services Program 

was to prove to be one of the most difficult and challenging 

years he would spend managing the program; however, his 

handling of the challenges would quickly establish his 

reputation as an outstanding educational leader. Within 

that period, he gained recognition at local, command, and 

Headquarters, Air Force levels and earned commendations from 

both Air Force and civilian education officials. 

In November, 1954, Ezell was called upon to research 

and prepare a budget for operation of the elementary school 
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on Sheppard. Starting September 1, 1955, the Air Force was 

to assume operation of all schools located on military 

installations in states that did not have non-segregated 

schools. Since the Air Force had no previous experience in 

this area, it became necessary for officials at each 

affected base to prepare a complete budget covering 

operation of the school. 

The budget prepared by Ezell won numerous commendations 

from Department of the Air Force officials and resulted in 

other Education Officers being referred to Ezell for 

assistance. When local Wichita Falls school officials 

gained approval to operate a non-segregated school on 

Sheppard Air Force Base in July, 1955, the need for Air 

Force operation of the Sheppard AFB Elementary School was 

eliminated; however, local school officials were so 

impressed with Ezell and his work that they proferred 

contracts to all the teachers and staff members previously 

hired by him to teach for the Air Force. 

In February, 1955, Ezell opened an innovative new 

education program on Sheppard which would afford help to 

those airmen with the greatest need for educational 

assistance—those with major basic learning skill 

deficiencies. This program would serve as a pilot basic 

skills program for the Air Force. Over the next 36 years, it 

would enable several thousand airmen at Sheppard to salvage 

their careers. Further, it would serve as a model for many 
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similar programs developed at numerous installations 

throughout the Air Force. Ezell was always willing and able 

to assist other Education Officers as they sought to improve 

their own programs. 

Through the remedial program, initially called The 

Elementary School for Airmen, enlisted personnel with low 

education levels and those who were having difficulty with 

their training programs were referred by supervisors and 

commanders for testing and possible placement in remedial 

classes to be conducted during the normal duty day. With 

the approval of Sheppard's Center Commander, personnel were 

given "release time" from duty to attend. This set a 

precedent in that it moved a part of the Education Services 

Program from the voluntary, off-duty category to a direct, 

mission-support role. 

Over the next thirty-six years, the program evolved 

from structured, lecture-type, group-study sessions with new 

classes starting four times a year to an individualized, 

self-paced program with new students entering the program 

each week. The program is now known as the Individual 

Development and Educational Advancement (IDEA) Program and 

is operated on Sheppard by Region IX Education Services 

Center with classes open to both military personnel and 

civilians of the local community who wish to attend. 

Ezell quickly recognized the need for quality 

counseling and testing service for program participants and 
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sought to convert military positions to civilian positions 

on his staff whenever possible. He could thus assure the 

positions could be filled by professional, academically 

prepared educators who could provide stability and 

continuity in that they were not subject to being moved at 

the discretion of the Air Force. By the end of his first 

year, he had successfully converted two of the military 

authorizations to civilian positions and had hired two 

qualified civilian educators to assist him in serving 

Sheppard's educational needs. 

Ezell initiated a "walk-in" advisement service in which 

clientele could see an advisor without pre-scheduling an 

appointment. Clients would sign-in upon arrival and would 

be served by the first advisor who became available. This 

dramatically improved service by eliminating waiting times 

between scheduled appointments. This "walk-in" system is 

still used thirty-six years later and enables Sheppard's 

counselors to serve a much larger client population than 

would otherwise be possible. 

Ezell also arranged for "walk-in" testing service for 

Sheppard personnel. To do so involved assigning a civilian 

staff member to the "Examiner" position. On most bases, 

examinations are administered by part-time examiners who 

work on contract when enough clients have pre-scheduled 

examinations. By utilizing a civilian staff member to 

administer tests, testing sessions could be scheduled on a 
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regular, daily basis. Examinees could walk-in and test 

without pre-arrangement. In addition, numerous tests could 

be stocked in the Testing Center safe eliminating the need 

to order tests each time an individual wished to take an 

examination. Furnishing "walk-in" testing service greatly 

increases the numbers of people taking tests which, in turn, 

increases the numbers of personnel accelerating college 

degree completion by earning college credit through 

challenge examinations. Within a short period of time, 

Sheppard would be administering more examinations than any 

other base in the Air Force. 

In 1955, Ezell began writing a weekly column for the 

base newspaper. Thirty-six years later, the "Education 

News" column, written by the Education Officer, is still a 

regular feature in the base paper. This column enables 

commanders and clients to become aware of educational 

opportunities and issues. 

In December, 1958, Ezell conducted a study involving 

485 Sheppard airmen. It attempted to determine 

relationships between participation in the Education 

Services Program and certain measures of Air Force career 

development. The study was reported to Air Training 

Command, Air Force Extension Course Institute, and the 

United States Armed Forces Institute. The Commandant of ECI 

reproduced the report of study and distributed it as a model 

to every base in the Air Force. It was also commended in 
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formal session of the World-Wide Department of Defense 

Education Services Conference in February, 1959. Ezell's 

study became the first base-level Education Services study 

to gain Air Force-wide distribution. 

Also in 1959, Ezell attained approval for and 

established a system of orientation talks whereby every 

incoming airmen reporting to Sheppard received an 

orientation and information on the education programs 

available. His vision was clearly demonstrated by 

establishment of this system in 1959. Eight years later, 

such a system would be mandated by Department of Defense 

Directive 1322.8, May 1, 1967. 

As Ezell's program grew and as he expanded the 

Education Services staff, his emphasis continually focused 

on customer service. He perceived counseling service to be 

the "heart" of the Education Services Program. By 1959, of 

the eight positions other than his own in the Branch, all 

but one had counseling and advisement responsibilities. 

Ezell was a firm believer and staunch supporter of the 

Air Force Management Improvement Suggestion Program. He 

personally participated and strongly encouraged staff 

members to participate throughout the years. Through this 

program, ideas for improvement of Command, Air Force, and 

even Department of Defense Education Programs could be 

submitted from base level and, if implemented, could affect 

policy throughout the Air Force and DOD. 
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During Ezell's first five years as Education Officer, 

his program and span of control expanded to such an extent 

that his position was upgraded three times. In October, 

1959, he was promoted to GS-12. His staff had grown to 

include a supervisory counselor, a supervisory education 

assistant, three counselors, a clerk-counselor, a testing 

clerk, and an administrative clerk. He also supervised the 

principal and six teachers in the Sheppard AFB Private 

School and fifteen part-time group study teachers. In 1959, 

yearly enrollments included over 1800 college course 

enrollments, over 3500 enrollments in Air Force ECI courses, 

over 1700 USAFI enrollments, and from eight to fifteen new 

group study classes activated quarterly. An average of more 

than 17 50 counseling interviews were conducted each month. 

Throughout the 1960s, Ezell would continue to 

participate and encourage his staff to participate in the 

Management Improvement Suggestion Program. He and they 

would set new base records for the amount of savings 

generated. By the end of 1969, he and his staff had been 

responsible for 36 adopted suggestions virtually all of 

which provided improvements in Education Services Programs. 

Three were implemented Department of Defense-wide, five Air 

Force-wide, and one Air Training Command-wide. 

Ezell's reputation and stature at Command, Air Force, 

and Department of Defense levels continued to grow. He was 

asked to chair a presentation at a Department of Defense 
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education conference in 1961, served as workshop chairman at 

an Air Force-wide conference on Career Development Courses 

in 1963, and made a presentation at an ATC Education 

Services Conference in 1965. 

Recognizing the critical need for career development by 

Education Services staff members, Ezell put continuous 

pressure on those holding professional positions to pursue 

off-duty study to enhance their professionalism. He 

facilitated their study by obtaining payment of tuition and 

fees through the Federal Employees Training Act for courses 

directly related to their jobs. By 1965, five of the six 

civilians assigned to the Branch were pursuing degree 

programs related to their Air Force jobs in off-duty time. 

Ezell believed in leading by example and attended Midwestern 

University from 1965 to 1968 to fulfill requirements for his 

own Texas Counselor Certification while his staff members 

were doing likewise. 

In May, 1967, the Department of Defense directed the 

provision of a professional guidance program and mandated 

educational counseling at the first duty station for all 

active duty military personnel beginning July 1, 1967. The 

directive constituted a new requirement in that a 

professional guidance program had not previously been 

required. Full compliance with the new directive was not 

expected immediately but positive progress toward that goal 
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was mandated and would be monitored by Headquarters, Air 

Force. 

Sheppard was one of the few Air Force installations 

where professional guidance service was being made 

available. With Ezell's encouragement, one of the Sheppard 

counselors appealed her grade as a GS-7, Education Advisor, 

in October, 1967. The appeal was upheld and Sheppard gained 

the first GS-9, Guidance Counselor, position in February, 

1968. Subsequently, the other two Sheppard GS-7s appealed 

the grade of their positions. In May, 1968, their appeals 

were upheld and their positions upgraded to GS-9, Guidance 

Counselor. It was to be another three years before most Air 

Force Education Services Programs would have professional 

guidance counselors. 

The 1970s were to see a major redefinition of the role 

and scope of Air Force Education Services Programs. In 

1970, Education Services became a part of the Directorate of 

Personnel and would no longer be categorized as a morale and 

welfare activity but would be recognized as a direct, 

mission support agency. Throughout the 1970s, Education 

Services Programs would become increasingly important to Air 

Force recruitment, retention, and readiness efforts. 

At Sheppard Air Force Base, Kelley Ezell was beginning 

a decade during which his program would become the 

acknowledged Air Force pacesetter and twice receive official 

recognition as "The Outstanding Education Services Program 
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in the Air Force (Category I)." By Ezell's having gotten 

three of Sheppard's GS-7 positions upgraded to GS-9, 

Guidance Counselor, in 1968, the Education Services 

professional counseling staff at Sheppard was one of if not 

the best qualified in the Air Force as the 1970s were 

beginning. 

Most Air Force bases had no professional guidance 

counselors until the 260 "Project Volunteer" counselor 

positions were allocated in 1971 and filled in 1972. Even 

then, most bases had only one or two professional 

counselors. However, by 1970, Sheppard had an Education 

Officer who held Texas Counselor Certification and four 

academically qualified GS-9, Guidance Counselors. 

In March, 1970, Sheppard's Base Commander presented to 

ATC's Civilian Personnel Classification Office a petition to 

upgrade Ezell's position to GS-13, making it one of the top 

civilian positions on the base. It was pointed out that 

installation commanders had authority to allocate additional 

responsibilities to the position beyond those described in 

Air Force Manual 213-1 and that an accumulation of such 

responsibilities had been allocated to Ezell. This resulted 

in his position functioning as Base Education Officer rather 

than Base Education Services Officer as defined in the 

directive. On April 27, 1970, Ezell's promotion to GS-13 

was approved making him one of the first Education Services 

Officers to attain such rank. 
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In February, 1971, Headquarters, Air Force officials 

allocated 260 "Project Volunteer" guidance counselor 

positions to Education Services Centers throughout the Air 

Force. The quality of counseling provided under Ezell's 

administration had gained such recognition by that time that 

he was the only base level official invited to the Pentagon 

to assist with the development of the hiring criteria for 

the counselors to assure they would have the necessary 

academic credentials. The job description which had been 

developed in 1968 by Ezell and Sheppard's Civilian Personnel 

Office became the standard job description to be utilized 

for the "Project Volunteer" counselors to be hired 

throughout the Air Force. Ezell's leadership was widely 

recognized, and he received numerous calls from base and 

major command levels during the following year seeking 

advice relating to fulfillment of the counselor plan. 

Sheppard received two "Project Volunteer" counselor 

positions, and in August, 1971, Ezell gained authority from 

Manpower Management Officials to create a GS-11, Supervisory 

Guidance Counselor position. This person would provide 

direct supervision for the Counseling Section and function 

as Assistant Education Services Officer. 

The creation of the GS-11 Counseling Chief position 

would significantly enhance mission accomplishment. The GS-

11 could focus attention on the primary mission of the 

Branch—providing counseling service the branch clientele. 
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Through establishment of this position, creative efforts of 

those performing the counseling mission could be more fully 

utilized with focus on developing systematic approaches to 

performing the counseling mission more effectively. Within 

five to ten years, most Education Services Centers on large 

bases would create similar positions; however, in 1971, 

Ezell was breaking new ground when he gained approval for 

the pilot position. 

The major educational event of the 1970s occurred in 

1971 when the Air Force established the Community College of 

the Air Force for its enlisted personnel. The first 

registrations were processed in 1971 and the first Career 

Education Certificates were awarded in 1972. By 1976, CCAF 

was approved to award the associate degree and gained 

accreditation by the Southern Association of Colleges and 

Schools Commission on Colleges. Providing the counseling 

service for CCAF students would become the major job 

responsibility for Education Services counselors. 

In 1973, the Air Force adopted standards calling for 

complete on-base degree programs at the associate, 

baccalaureate, and master's degree levels at all major 

installations. The 1970s would see continual emphasis on 

elevation of education levels including strong efforts to 

assure all enlisted personnel had attained, as a minimum, a 

high school credential. 
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There was widespread concern in the early 1970s about 

the decline in education levels of persons entering the 

volunteer Armed Forces. Lieutenant General G. B. Simler, 

Commander of Air Training Command, directed all ATC Base 

Commanders to give their personal attention to strengthening 

the Education Services Program. He indicated his intent to 

monitor progress in the area of enlisted participation by 

comparing data from Education Services Program Reports for 

1971 and 1972. 

In November, 1971, Ezell opened the first complete on-

base associate degree program with Cooke County College 

providing the program. In February, 1972, two additional 

associate degree programs were opened on Sheppard. Provided 

by Midwestern University, these programs were unlike any 

others in the Air Force in that they were open to student 

airmen attending technical training programs. 

With the opening of on-base degree programs and 

Community College of the Air Force, phenomenal growth in 

participation in Education Services Programs was experienced 

at Sheppard. College/university course enrollments 

increased from 2,016 in CY 1971 to 6,385 in CY 1972. Air 

Force ECI and USAFI enrollments increased from 2,292 in CY 

1971 to 4,634 in CY 1972. Tests and examinations 

administered in CY 1971 totaled 17,003 while Cy 1972 figures 

reflected 20,080. Counseling interviews increased from 

22,517 in 1971 to 30,681 during CY 1972. Finally, high 
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school completions increased from 281 in 1971 to 423 in 

1972. The 423 Sheppard enlisted personnel meeting high 

school completion requirements in 1972 represented 23.4% of 

the completions for the entire 16-base Air Training Command. 

A highly effective system was developed at Sheppard to 

enhance high school completion by non-high school graduates. 

Sheppard's program was so successful that the ATC Command 

Director, Mr. Douglas Blakeley, requested a presentation on 

the Sheppard program at an ATC-wide Education Services 

Workshop. Subsequently, the Chief, Education and Training 

Division, Hq ATC Directorate of Personnel, requested a copy 

of the speech for use in improving programs throughout the 

command. 

With increased numbers of non-high school graduates 

entering the all-volunteer Air Force, the Veterans 

Administration began funding developmental training for 

service members. By 1972, remedial courses in basic skills 

were being developed Air Force-wide. Most were similar to 

the program which had been developed by Ezell seventeen 

years earlier. Education Officers from numerous bases 

sought information and assistance from Ezell in starting 

their own programs. 

By May, 1974, command efforts in assisting airmen in 

attaining high school equivalency had been so successful 

that only 222 permanent party ATC personnel lacked high 

school credentials. At Sheppard, that figure had been 



168 

reduced to zero. Sheppard thus became the first major Air 

Force installation to assure attainment of at least the high 

school credential by all permanent party personnel. 

In January, 1974, Ezell opened on-base master's degree 

programs offered by the University of Oklahoma with majors 

in Public Administration, Communications, Economics, and 

Guidance and Counseling. In September, 1974, an on-base 

baccalaureate degree program offered by Wayland Baptist 

University was opened. With the opening of the latter 

program, Sheppard was now in full-compliance with Air Force 

standards calling for complete on-base programs at the 

associate, baccalaureate, and graduate levels. 

The Wayland degree program was particularly appropriate 

for Sheppard personnel in that it provided Air Force 

instructors an opportunity to obtain Vocational Teaching 

Certification from the State of Texas while fulfilling 

degree requirements. Wayland was among the first colleges 

to sign a formal articulation agreement with the Community 

College of the Air Force assuring that the CCAF graduate 

could transfer all work into the four-year degree program 

without loss of credit. 

On the official Air Force Inspection conducted in July, 

1975, Ezell's Education Services Branch was one of the few 

organizations on the installation to receive the coveted 

"Outstanding" rating. During that inspection, a 

questionnaire was administered to a cross section of base 
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personnel randomly selected from the base populace. The 

area receiving the most "Outstanding" ratings was Sheppard's 

On-base Education Program with 67.2%. 

During the 1970s, Ezell continued to contribute to 

Education Services far beyond Sheppard Air Force Base. In 

October, 1974, he was asked to make a presentation to the 

American Society for Engineering Education's 9th Annual 

Conference in San Francisco. In December, 1974, he was asked 

by Community College of the Air Force officials to make a 

presentation at the Sixth Worldwide Department of Defense 

Education Conference at the University of Maryland. He was 

nominated by the CCAF staff members as being the most 

knowledgeable individual Air Force-wide to discuss the CCAF 

mission. 

In 1976, the Commander of Air Training Command 

initiated the Management by Objective (MBO) program. The 

MBO goal for Education Services for 1976 called for 

increasing Community College of the Air Force graduates by 

25% which would result in the attainment of 150 CCAF 

Certificates during the year. The ATC-wide MBO for CY 1976 

was overwhelmingly successful. With a command goal of 150 

CCAF Certificates, Sheppard's attainment alone was 179 

Certificates. All other ATC bases combined for 160 bringing 

the Command total to 339. Of the 825 CCAF Certificates 

earned Air Force-wide in 1976, Sheppard produced 21.7% of 
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the Air Force total. By the end of CY 1976, Sheppard led 

all Air Force bases by a margin of 111 certificates. 

Utilizing the Air Force Suggestion System, Ezell and 

his staff influenced Air Force policy and increased CCAF 

Certificate production throughout the Air Force in 1976. 

Two suggestions resulted in CCAF policy changes relating to 

Instructor in Technology Certificates. The suggestions 

contributed significantly to the increase in ITCs completed 

by Air Force Non-Commissioned Officers. During the two-year 

period ending December 31, 197 5, CCAF had awarded only 13 

ITCs. However, employing the changes implemented from the 

suggestions, the institution awarded 120 ITCs in CY 1976. 

In 1977, CCAF was granted approval to award associate 

degrees which would significantly enhance the value of CCAF 

credentials. In December, the CCAF President, Colonel Lyle 

D. Kaapke, established the first CCAF Education Services 

Advisory Panel. At Colonel Kaapke1s request, Ezell served 

on the advisory panel for the next two years. 

In May, 1978, Ezell's program was selected as recipient 

of the "USAF Outstanding Base Education Services Program 

Award (Category I)" making it the winner of two of the past 

three year's awards. Subsequently, Hq USAF officials 

instituted a new policy to prevent the same base from 

repeating as winner year after year. Winners became 

ineligible for nomination for two years after winning which 

would render Sheppard ineligible until FY 1980 when they 
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would again receive the award. The restriction would be 

eliminated in 1988. By 1990, Sheppard had received the top 

Air Force award a total of seven times (winning each year it 

have been eligible to compete other than 1976 and 1983). No 

other base has won the top award more than three times. 

In January, 1977, a Command MBO was established for CY 

1978 calling for 10% of all ATC permanent party enlisted 

personnel attaining associate or higher degrees by December 

31, 1978. A review of education levels of ATC and Sheppard 

AFB permanent party enlisted personnel as of December 31, 

1977, reflected 4.5% ATC-wide and 12% on Sheppard held 

college degrees. Under Ezell's leadership, Sheppard 

exceeded the goal by two percent a year in advance while the 

overall command average was still less than half-way to the 

goal. The counseling support systems developed and 

implemented by Ezell contributed significantly to the 

achievement. 

Among the counseling systems which proved most 

effective over the ensuing years was the plan for emphasis 

on CCAF activity and degree completions. It included 

emphasis on CCAF during the incoming permanent party 

counseling interviews; implementation of a system whereby 

progress on each individual attaining advanced standing with 

CCAF would be tracked with continuous follow-up activity 

maintained until attainment of the degree; and 

implementation of a system whereby CCAF evaluations would be 



172 

made by counselors as a regular part of the counseling 

interview with all enlisted personnel participating in any 

facet of the Education Services Program. 

The counseling systems developed by Ezell included 

heavy emphasis on the follow-up aspects of counseling. Each 

guidance counselor was required to conduct and report on a 

minimum of fifteen telephonic follow-up contacts each week. 

Systems were developed to assure on-going, continuous 

follow-up occurred as enlisted personnel neared degree 

completions with CCAF and/or civilian colleges. Testing 

could be encouraged when appropriate to accelerate degree 

completion. The follow-up systems were to receive favorable 

comments in virtually every major command inspection from 

1975 through 1990. 

On the Air Force Inspections conducted in 1977 and 

1978, the Education Services Branch again received 

"Outstanding" ratings from both IG teams. By this time, 

Sheppard was consistently leading the Air Force in numerous 

areas including percentage of enlisted personnel holding 

college degrees; number of personnel earning CCAF degrees 

each year; percentage of enlisted permanent party personnel 

having education levels from 15 semester hours through 

master's degrees; and number of examinations for college 

credit being administered each year. 

The success of Ezell's program was now so widely 

recognized that he was requested to provide a presentation 
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on Sheppard's "Systems Approach to Counseling" at the 

American Personnel and Guidance Association annual 

convention in April, 1979. The presentation was highly 

successful and resulted in numerous Education Services 

personnel subsequently calling Sheppard's Education Office 

for consultation on implementing similar systems. 

Colonel Lyle Kaapke, CCAF President, nominated Ezell 

for a National University Continuing Education Association 

Award on December 21, 1979. Information compiled for that 

nomination would become the last summary of Ezell's 

achievements to be compiled before his death on January 16, 

1980. From a base population of less than 4,000, Ezell's 

staff had counseled and assisted military personnel in 

earning 493 degrees during FY 1979 (331 associate, 136 

baccalaureate, and 26 graduate degrees). Sheppard personnel 

had received more than twice the number of CCAF degrees 

received by people of any other Air Force installation 

(despite the fact that many bases had double and some triple 

Sheppard's enlisted permanent party population). At the end 

of 1979, over 73 percent of Sheppard's permanent party 

enlisted personnel had 15 semester hours or more of 

transcripted college credit coded on their Air Force 

personnel records compared to an Air Force-wide 21 percent. 

A profile of Ezell reflected a man who was described by 

many as a natural leader - charismatic and enthusiastic. 

Always leading by example, he gave his best and expected the 
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best from his people. Over the years, some who came to work 

in the Education Branch left because the pace was too hectic 

and the job demands too great. However, most who stayed for 

long periods of time were inspired by Ezell to accept 

excellence as the norm. 

One of the most significant contributions a leader can 

make is in developing leadership capabilities in others. 

Ezell's success throughout the years in the area of staff 

development left the program in very capable hands when he 

died. Among those he selected and trained are four who 

occupy key positions in Sheppard's Education Services 

Program today. Two other long standing staff members 

retired in 1989 after spending 18 and 31 years respectively 

in Sheppard's Education Services Center. The stability and 

continuity these people provided have enabled them to 

continue to provide the same high quality program today that 

existed in 1980. 

In Hay, 1980, four months after Ezell's death, the 

Education Services Branch received its fourth, consecutive 

"Outstanding" rating on the official Air Force Inspection of 

Sheppard Air Force Base. This record of continuous, 

consecutive "Outstanding" ratings continues today. On the 

last inspection, which was conducted in 1990, Sheppard's 

Education Services Branch extended its record of 

"Outstanding" ratings to sixteen years. 
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A few months after his death, Ezell was posthumously 

awarded an honorary Doctor of Humanities Degree by Wayland 

Baptist University. In October, 1980, Ezell was honored by 

having Building 402, one of the largest facilities on 

Sheppard, officially named the "F. Kelley Ezell Personnel 

Center" in dedication ceremonies conducted by the Center 

Commander, Major General Harry Morris. 

Employing the systems and procedures established before 

Ezell's death, Sheppard continues as the Air Force 

pacesetter for CCAF participation. Since 1984, CCAF has 

presented awards to the top, USAF-wide CCAF degree producing 

bases. For the seventh consecutive year, Sheppard has won 

the top award in its category. Further, although Sheppard 

is a Category V base (with less than 2,500 enlisted 

personnel), Sheppard's cumulative CCAF degree production of 

3,348 degrees leads all bases in the Air Force in all size 

categories. The cumulative production of the second highest 

base in the Air Force, a base with more than double 

Sheppard*s enlisted population, is 2,574 degrees. 

In July, 1989, Sheppard's Education Services Program 

received Presidential level recognition when it received the 

"Commander-in-Chief's Installation Excellence Award." When 

Sheppard's Center Commander, Major General Michael A. 

Nelson, presented the award to the Education Services staff, 

he compared it to winning the Super Bowl. 
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The Education Officers who followed Ezell followed his 

lead in encouraging creativity among staff members by 

promoting the Air Force Suggestion Program. Through this 

system, Education Services staff members have been 

responsible for 112 adopted suggestions. One had command-

wide application, 17 were implemented Air Force-wide, and 11 

were adopted for Department of Defense-wide application. 

Many of these adopted suggestions enhance Education Services 

Programs throughout the Air Force today. 

Sheppard's Education Services leaders continue to be 

called upon to serve on councils and committees throughout 

the Air Force and to make presentations at command and 

national conferences and workshops. They also willingly 

host other Education Services Officers and Counseling 

Section Chiefs who choose to make trips to Sheppard to learn 

more about the Sheppard systems in order to improve their 

own programs. 

The Sheppard Education Services Program operates today 

under the direction of leaders selected and trained by 

Kelley Ezell. Under their leadership, outstanding service 

and programs continue to be provided to personnel of 

Sheppard Air Force Base. 

In summary, Ezell's major contributions include: 

(1) developing the Air Force's most successful 

Education Services Program; 
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(2) providing 112 adopted suggestions., 28 of which were 

implemented Air Force-wide or beyond; 

(3) pioneering basic skills programs in the Air Force; 

(4) developing future Air Force educational leaders 

through his staff development program; and 

(5) sharing his expertise through presentations at 

command, Air Force, and Department of Defense-wide education 

conferences. 

Conclusions 

As a result of the data findings of this study, the 

following conclusions have been reached: 

1. The Education Services Program developed by Kelley 

Ezell at Sheppard Air Force Base has become one of the most 

successful programs in the Air Force. As such, it has 

served as a model used by other Education Services Officers 

for improving their own programs and continues to serve such 

a purpose today. 

2. Kelley Ezell strongly believed in an educational 

system which helped people to help themselves. He also 

strongly believed in the importance of 'giving people a 

second chance academically. These beliefs led him to 

pioneer basic skills programs in the Air Force establishing 

the opportunity for airmen with basic skills deficiencies to 

remediate those deficiencies through on-duty, release-time 
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classes. Through the basic skills program developed by 

Ezell 36 years ago, thousands of careers have been saved. 

3. The educational leadership of Kelley Ezell had a 

profound impact on the development of future leaders in the 

Sheppard Education Services Center. The training and 

development programs he created and the personal mentoring 

he provided enabled three of his staff members to 

subsequently become successful Education Services Officers. 

It also enabled five to rise from the clerical ranks to 

qualify for and ultimately fill guidance counselor positions 

and three to become Assistant Education Services Officers. 

4. Kelley Ezell was very successful in fostering 

creativity in his staff—particularly through promotion of 

the Air Force Suggestion Program. This led to many 

suggestions for improvement of the local program and for the 

improvement of Education Services Programs throughout the 

Air Force and the Department of Defense. Of the 112 adopted 

suggestions contributed by Ezell and the Sheppard Education 

Services staff, 17 have been implemented Air Force-wide and 

11 others adopted for Department of Defense-wide 

application. Many of the suggestions adopted over the years 

continue to enhance Education Services throughout the Air 

Force and the other service branches today. 

5. Kelley Ezell developed systems and procedures in 

the Sheppard Education Services Center which contributed 

significantly to its becoming one of the most successful 
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programs in the Air Force and which have proved to be highly 

effective through years of utilization. Among the keys to 

program effectiveness are: (1) the systems approach to 

counseling which includes the in-depth, highly structured 

incoming counseling interview, walk-in counseling service, 

and a comprehensive counselor follow-up program to encourage 

participation and degree completion; (2) a regularly 

scheduled, in-house, walk-in testing program; (3) an on-

going training program for counselors which includes a 

mentor system for new counselors; (4) a weekly "Education 

News" column in the base newspaper; and (5) a Squadron 

Education Coordinator system. 

6. Through presentations at command, Air Force, and 

Department of Defense-wide education conferences and 

workshops, through participation on advisory panels and 

policy councils, and through articles disseminated Air 

Force-wide, Ezell made and his staff members continue to 

make important contributions to Air Force Education 

Services. 

Recommendations 

The following recommendations for further research are 

made: 

1. It is recommended that research be conducted on 

other outstanding Air Force Education Services Officers to 

determine their leadership styles, educational philosophies, 

and professional characteristics. 



180 

2. It is recommended that research be conducted on 

Education Services Centers which win the top Air Force and 

Community College of the Air Force awards for Education 

Services to determine the systems and procedures utilized in 

those Centers which appear to contribute most heavily to 

program success. 

3. It is recommended that research be conducted on Air 

Force Education Services leaders at major command and Air 

Staff levels to identify the educational philosophies and 

management styles of effective leaders. 

4. It is recommended that comparison be made of the 

history of the Education Services Program at Sheppard Air 

Force Base, Texas, with the histories of other successful 

Air Force Education Services Programs to identify areas that 

have implications for the future development of Air Force 

Education Services. 

5. It is recommended that other Education Officers 

utilize Ezell's systems approach to counseling in their own 

Education Services Programs to determine if it results in 

improved service to participants. 
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Interview Guide 

1. What was your connection with Sheppard's Education 

Services Program? 

2. When were you associated with the Sheppard 

Education Services Program? 

3. How would you describe Kelley Ezell's educational 

philosophy and how did this philosophy affect you? 

4. How would you describe his management style? 

5. How has your association with Kelley Ezell affected 

your career? 

6. What educational systems and procedures utilized in 

the Sheppard Program make the greatest contribution to its 

success? 

7. What events occurred during your association with 

the Sheppard Education Services Program which caused major 

changes in the development of the Program? 

8. In what ways did Kelley Ezell's leadership and 

influence extend to Air Force Education Services Programs 

beyond Sheppard Air Force Base? 
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Interview Record 

Name of Interviewee Interview Date_ 

1. Association with Sheppard Program and Ezell: 

2. Inclusive dates of association: 

3. Ezell philosophy: 

4. Ezell management style: 

5. Benefit of your association with Ezell: 

6. Educational systems and procedures: 

7. Significant events: (Events which precipitated major 
changes in Sheppard's Education Services Program) 

8. Ezell contributions to Air Force Education Services: 
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